# Market Insights

An examination and analysis of recruitment techniques employed across the Asia-Pacific region March 2018

#### **Executive Summary**

As economies in the Asia-Pacific continue to experience strong growth rates, businesses operating within this region will need to have an effective recruitment strategy to meet the labour demands of their growing business. The purpose of this paper will be to examine the recruitment practices of businesses across five jurisdictions in the Asia-Pacific region. Specifically, the focus of this paper will be examining the recruitment practices of businesses in Japan, Thailand, South Korea, Malaysia, and Indonesia. Ultimately, a complex interplay of cultural, economic, and socio-political factors are influencing how businesses in each of the countries establish a recruitment strategy to best meet their needs. In recent years, businesses across the region have seen a shift away from traditional recruitment practices and move towards more cost effective and flexible recruitment models. Furthermore, businesses are increasingly engaging in recruitment of members of marginalised groups, such as persons with disabilities and refugees, to meet their labour needs.

In Japan, businesses have traditionally recruited new employees into their companies through a number of cultural traditions such shinsotsu recruitment, long-term employment, and seniority based remuneration. In recent years, there has been a shift away from these traditions and towards more modern approaches to recruitment such as the usage of third party recruitment agencies, year round recruitment programs, as well as merit based remuneration.

The recruitment practices of businesses in Thailand have also been heavily influenced by cultural traditions. Despite the strong influence of cultural practices on Thai businesses there has been a slow shift towards adopting more modern approaches to recruitment such as the usage of third party recruitment agencies, and employment agencies. Furthermore, businesses in Thailand have also increasingly been turning towards marginalised groups to meet their labour needs within the market place.

Until the 1990s, the recruitment practices of businesses in South Korea have emphasized a number of the human resource ideals endorsed by early businesses in Japan, namely, long-term relationships between the employer and the employee as well as seniority based remuneration. The Korea style of recruitment underwent a change following the 1990s financial crisis when it began to emphasized more flexible relationships between employers and employees as well as the adoption of year round recruitment of employees. Furthermore, businesses in South Korea are also increasingly using third party agencies as well as performance-based remuneration.

In Malaysia, businesses have been largely consistent over the past few decades in their recruitment practices. Traditionally, businesses would recruit employees through year round hiring and the usage of job posting in print and online sources. As the country's economy has expanded and there has been an increase in competition within the labour market other more modern approaches have dominated recruitment techniques such as the usage of job fairs, online job posting through social media, and third party recruitment agencies.

Lastly, the recruitment practices of businesses in Indonesia have also undergone a gradual shift away from traditional models and towards more modern techniques of recruitment. Traditional methods of recruitment in Indonesia include the practice of sourcing new employees through 'word-ofmouth", print resources, and in some cases, through the practice of patronage. Despite the continued widespread prevalence of businesses using traditional techniques, there has been a shift in recent years towards using third party recruitment agencies. As the Indonesian economy continues to grow, it is anticipate there will further need for third party recruitment agencies to meet the growing labour requirements of businesses.

One recruitment trend that has begun to emerge across all examined countries in the Asia-Pacific region is that businesses are increasingly turning to marginalised groups to meet their labour needs. In particular, government initiatives throughout the region have encouraged businesses to hire persons with disabilities through a variety of programs such as employment quota schemes and employment training centers. Businesses are responding positively to these initiatives and starting to increase recruitment of persons with disabilities into their organisations. Refugee populations are also increasingly being recruited by business in jurisdictions such as Japan. It is anticipated that as labour shortages continue to increase across the region, there will continue to be an increase in the demand by businesses for recruitment from marginalised groups.

#### Introduction

The purpose of this paper is to provide an examination and analysis of recruitment practices used by corporate entities in the Asia-Pacific region. For this task, this paper will be focusing on recruitment practices within the five key regional centers throughout the region, namely, Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, South Korea, and Thailand. While the focus of this paper is on recruitment practices it must be noted that an examination of recruitment practices is not complete without a brief introduction to broader practices in human resources. As such, this paper will explore how human resource culture in the various jurisdictions influences recruitment practices. Ultimately, an understanding of how recruitment practices involving members of the general population and marginalized groups will demonstrate there is considerable variability in recruitment styles across the region. Differences in recruitment style throughout the region can be accredited to a number of factors that influence preference for utilizing certain techniques over others. Large forces such as government policy and national economics may encourage or disrupt corporate entities from adopting certain techniques. Other micro factors such as local culture, known as ethnocentrism, can equally influence the corporate environment in manner that creates preference for certain recruitment practices over others. Ultimately, the unique interplay of macro and micro factors create environments where corporate entities are required to utilize certain recruitment techniques in lieu of others.

## Structure of the Paper

This paper will be structured into three sections. The first section will present an overview of the various recruitment techniques that are utilized by corporate entities when there is a need to fill a position within the Company. This section will also explore how human resource management styles influence the recruitment techniques of businesses. Next, we begin our examination of how recruitment practices occur in specific countries in the Asia-Pacific region. For this section, we will review the recruitment practices in Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, South Korea, and Thailand. A review of each country will examine the overall human resource style used within the country, and what are the recruitment practices that are most utilized by corporate entities within each region. The latter will look at in-country and cross-border recruitment practices of members of the general population as well as marginalized groups such as persons with disabilities and refugee populations. Where applicable, there will be an overview of how government policies can influence corporate entities to adopt certain recruitment techniques. Finally, the paper will present analysis of how various factors within countries interplay to develop unique climates that demand corporates to adopt a flexible recruitment style when attempting to recruit new employees into their jurisdiction.

#### I) Definitions

Before this paper explores how businesses in difference countries vary their recruitment practices, we must first clarify how we define several terms that will be utilised throughout this report. The definitions that need to be clarified are "member of general population", "marginalised groups, "persons with disabilities", "refugees", "in-country recruitment" and "cross-border recruitment".

A member of the general population refers to male and female members of the total population who are not deemed marginalised in this report. Furthermore, members of the total population include all persons of the nationality of the country being examined as well as persons within the country who have a right to work and not deemed to be a member of a specific marginalised group.

While there many types of marginalised groups that could be surveyed in this report, we have decide to narrow our approach on recruitment practices to persons who are defined as 'refugees' as well as persons with disabilities. We understand there are many definitions that could be used to describe a 'refugee' and a 'person with a disability' so we have decided to adopt a specific definition for each that is recognised and utilized by an international organisation. Through narrowing our scope of inquiry to these specific definitions, we hope to gain a glimpse of the employment situations for a specific subsection of persons who fall under the broader umbrella of a 'refugee' and a 'person with a disability' rather than to attempt to credit an analysis of the each entire category. We hope this analysis conducted in this report will complement existing discourse of the unique environments these marginalised persons are required to navigate in their lives. Finally, we also note that being a member of one marginalised group does not exclude the potential you could be from other marginalised groups. In this manner, we recognize that marginalised groups are not mutually exclusive from one another.

This paper will use the definition of a 'refugee' as used by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). According to the UNHCR:

"A refugee is someone who has been forced to flee his or her country because of persecution, war, or violence. A refugee has a well-founded fear of persecution for reasons of race, religion,

nationality, political opinion or membership in a particular social group. Most likely, they cannot return home or are afraid to do so. War and ethnic, tribal and religious violence are leading causes of refugees fleeing their countries."<sup>1</sup>

A 'person with a disability' can be defined in a number of manners. We have decided to select a specific definition when conducting our examination and analysis of recruitment techniques. For the purpose of this report, we have adopted the definition of 'person with a disability' as defined by the International Labour Office of the International Labour Organization (ILO). According to the ILO, a 'person with a disability' is defined as:

"An individual whose prospects of securing, returning to, retaining and advancing in suitable employment are substantially reduced as a result of a duly recognized physical, sensory, intellectual or mental impairment."<sup>2</sup>

The ILO recognises that a disability may be temporary or permanent in nature.<sup>3</sup> While a person has a disability, the ILO encourages 'reasonable accommodation' of that disability.<sup>4</sup> Specifically, "'reasonable accommodation' is defined as "appropriate measures enabling a person with a disability to have access to, participate, advance in employment, undergo training or other career development opportunities".<sup>5</sup>

Finally, we need to clarify the terms 'in-country recruitment and 'cross border' recruitment. 'In country recruitment' is used to define the scenario where an employer in country A seeks to fill a vacant job by hiring persons found within country A. On the other hand, 'cross border recruitment' is used to describe the scenario where an employer in country A seeks to fill a vacant job in their organisation by hiring persons found across international boundaries in country B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Taken from the UNHCR Website on 5/2/2018: www.unrefugees.org/refugee-facts/what-is-a-refugee/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> International Labour Organization (ILO). *Code of practice on managing disability in the workplace* (October 2001), page 3; International Labour Office, *Managing disability in the workplace* (February 2002), page 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> International Labour Office, Managing disability in the workplace (February 2002),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> International Labour Organization, "Promoting Diversity and Inclusion Through Workplace Adjustments: A Practical Guide", accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms\_536630.pdf <sup>5</sup> Bureau Decisions, "Code of Good Practice For The Employment of People With Disabilities" (June 2005) page 3, accessible at: http://www.aureaped.eureap

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/pdf/disability/code\_good\_practice\_en.pdf

## **Overview of the Types of Recruitment Practices**

Recruitment is a term used to describe the act of finding, engaging and attracting new employees or members to an organization.<sup>6</sup> Companies undertake recruitment for a variety of reasons. Whether an organisation is trying to fill a vacant role following the resignation of a former staff member, or a business is looking to expand and with that they require more support staff to enhance capacity, these scenarios and many more would count as recruitment. Corporate entities can recruit new employees on their own or they can engage a third party (also known as a talent scout or recruiter) to assist with the recruitment process. Generally recruitment of unskilled workers will use more traditional models, while corporates who are required to recruit skilled workers adopt both traditional and modern techniques. The main defining feature that divides traditional recruitment practices from alternative practices is whether a third party is involved as an intermediary for either sourcing potential employees, supplying an employee on short or long term basis to satisfy the requirement needs of the company, or as taking control and managing the service that needs to be carried out to meet the needs of the business. As time has progressed, businesses have used a variety of traditional and modern approaches to meet the requirements of a business.

Traditional recruitment practices tend to involve the use of print campaigns, and mass recruitment practices such as online job boards as well as career websites.<sup>7</sup> Print campaigns include practices where job vacancies are posted in written form and presented to public in the form of a sign, a flyer, a newspaper or magazine, as well as job notice boards.<sup>8</sup> A company may decide to utilize print campaigns for a variety of reasons. For example, print campaigns have the ability to reach a broad range of the general population.<sup>9</sup> Print campaigns also allow employers to reach job seekers in a quick timeframe. One of the negatives of print campaigns is that the job posting must be seen by the job applicant which requires the applicant to read the specific resource (such as a newspaper) and find the ad. Other recruitment techniques have attempted to readjust the odds of a job seeker seeing the advertisement. In recent times, the usage of online print material has allowed businesses to reach a broad range of audiences thus increasing the likelihood that a job posting could be viewed by a suitable applicant.<sup>10</sup> Used in a similar manner to print advertisements, online job boards allow businesses to illustrate a vacant position in an online post and include relevant details about the position. Companies

Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at:

<sup>8</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at:

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Australian HR Institute, "Recruitment and Selection" accessible at: https://www.ahri.com.au/assist/recruitment-and-selection
 <sup>7</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current

 $https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian\%20 recruitment\%20 practices\%20 report.pdf$ 

https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian%20recruitment%20practices%20report.pd f

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at: https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian%20recruitment%20practices%20report.pd f

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at:

 $https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian\%20 recruitment\%20 practices\%20 report.pdf$ 

can post the online job board on their own website or use a third party sites where job seekers can view available positions. Unlike print campaigns, online job boards are significantly less expensive, and allow job seekers to connect with job opportunities that meet their criteria in a more streamline manner.<sup>11</sup> Furthermore, online job boards allow job seekers a more direct forum for finding job opportunities that meet their specific professional requirements (i.e. salary, industry, term of employment, etc.) through usage of search engines to identify relevant job notices.

More modern techniques have used third parties to directly assist in the recruitment process. Third party recruiters offer companies a variety of services to satisfying their unique human resource needs. While there are many modern recruitment techniques, the two most common that are utilized are recruitment process outsourcing, and recruitment process insourcing.

A popular recruitment process used by many businesses is recruitment process outsourcing (RPO). The Human Resources Outsourcing Association describes RPO as "a form of business process outsourcing (BPO) where an employer transfers all or part of its recruitment processes to an external service provider."<sup>12</sup> The business may engage the third party service provider to handle the complete recruitment process or individual components of the recruitment process such as background or reference checks, interview screening as well as exit interviews.<sup>13</sup> One of the many benefits of RPO is that it allows businesses to decide which aspects of the recruitment process they would like to handle.<sup>14</sup> Ultimately, businesses are increasingly turning to RPO services as it can greatly increase the efficiency of a business that needs to recruit new employees.<sup>15</sup>

Another form of modern recruitment technique is recruitment process insourcing (RPI). RPI occurs when a third party recruitment company is engaged and sends one of their recruiters to operate 'on-site' at the client's company while performing their recruitment of new employees.<sup>16</sup> Some companies may view this recruitment style as more favourable as the 'onsite' experience allows the recruiter to experience the unique dynamics of the company in their current state. Furthermore, the 'on-site' experience gives some companies the appearance of maintaining a larger degree of control over the recruitment process without the negatives of trying to manage the process internally.

Both traditional and modern recruitment techniques offer Companies a variety of methods, each with their own benefits and negatives, to source employees. One very important aspect that can influence a company's recruitment techniques is how the company engages in human resource management

<sup>15</sup> Sigmar Recruitment, "10 Benefits of RPO (Recruitment Process Outsourcing)" (December 2017), accessible at:

<sup>16</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at: https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian%20recruitment%20practices%20report.pd

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Labour Support discussed in article "Human resource support", accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;https://www.laboursupport.com.au/humanresources> citing Human Resources Outsourcing Associaton (HROA) definition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Labour Support discussed in article "Human resource support", accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;https://www.laboursupport.com.au/humanresources>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Sigmar Recruitment, "10 Benefits of RPO (Recruitment Process Outsourcing)" (December 2017), accessible at:

https://www.sigmarrecruitment.com/blog/2017/12/10-benefits-of-rpo-recruitment-process-outsourcing

https://www.sigmarrecruitment.com/blog/2017/12/10-benefits-of-rpo-recruitment-process-outsourcing

Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at:

 $https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian\%20 recruitment\%20 practices\%20 report.pdf$ 

(HRM). Human resource management (HRM) is defined as the planned approach adopted by a Company to manage people effectively within the organisation to meet performance objectives.<sup>17</sup> There are a variety of styles that are used to describe the way a Company engages in HRM including polycentric, ethnocentric, geocentric, and regiocentric approaches to HRM.

The first HRM style that we will examine is known as ethnocentric hrm. In this style, a Company hires management from the Company's country of origin as it is believed this will enhance communication with the company's head office and thereby the efficacy and overall productivity within the Company. While this management style can increase efficiency within the company, it often leaves employees working in countries outside the country of origin as feeling they are limited in their ability to advance within the organisation. A lack of opportunity for progression for employees can result in lower retention rates within the Company, and may increase recruitment and training costs. Another HRM style that adopted by many businesses is Polycentric HRM. This style is used when a Company engages in a multinational staffing strategy and where satellite offices located in separate jurisdictions from the company's country of origin manage their unique national identity within the company. This style of HRM encourages hiring locally in satellite countries thereby minimizing cultural as well as linguistic challenges in satellite regions. Another style known as Geocentric HRM describes when a Company actively hires the most qualified candidates regardless of a person's nationality. A benefit of this HRM strategy is that it actively encourages performance as well as innovation by employees. One potential problem with this style is that while certain employees may be the best qualified for the position, they may face additional obstacles due to their nationality (such as obtaining a work permit). Finally, some companies select a regiocentric approach to HRM. This style looks for the best candidate across an entire particular region. Regiocentric approaches to HRM allow head offices to obtain the most qualified candidates, while at the same time allowing the company to gain an employee with a unique skill set (such as language skills) that may allow the business to expand into new regions.

In the end, there are a variety of recruitment practices that can be used by Company to fill their particular requirements. A Company's HRM can influence the way they engage in recruitment, however, this is only one factor that can influence the manner in which Company's can recruit. The next section will explore how other factors such as local culture, regional economics, and government policy have the ability to influence a Company's preference to use certain recruitment practice in lieu of others. Through an analysis of five regional centers, it will be shown that a complex interplay of factors has created a unique environment in the Asia-Pacific region through which Company's must carry out their human resource management.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Human Resource Management Good Practices, accessible at: http://www.csb.gov.hk/hkgcsb/hrm/e-good-practices/e-gp.htm

#### Japan

As the third largest economy in the world, Japan represents a unique environment for examining recruitment practices in the Asia-Pacific region.<sup>18</sup> Unlike in many other jurisdictions, a range of cultural practices, government policies, as well as regional economics heavily influences the HRM style in Japan. The unique interplay of these factors has forced Japanese companies to adopt a unique set of recruitment practices when trying to hire talent from the general population as well as marginalised groups.

#### I) Traditional Recruitment Practices

Culture remains at the foundation of Japanese society and heavily influences both the employer in deciding how to engage new talent as well as the person considering entering the recruitment process. In Japan, culture plays a significant role influencing how companies engage in recruitment practices. While there are a number of cultural practices that influence recruitment practices, we have decided to focus our discussion on two prominent cultural trends that heavily influence Japanese businesses. Firstly, there is an understanding that new employees are expected to remain with their company for a long period of time. Next, Japanese business culture believes advancement should be based on seniority of an employee rather than a strictly merits based system. Each of these features have remained prominent fixtures in Japanese culture since the early twentieth century and continue to remain an important force guiding HRM style in Japan.

In Japan there is a well established belief that once an employee joins a company that they will remain with that company for the long-term, and often the entire duration of their professional careers.<sup>19</sup> Statistics compiled by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare support has confirmed that this belief holds largely true in Japan.<sup>20</sup> For example, in 2010 approximately 43.2% of employees in Japan remained in the service of their employer for ten or more years whereas in South Korea only approximately 16.5% of employees have worked with the same employer similar amounts of time.<sup>21</sup> The tendency by employees to remain with their employer for longer periods of time has translated to a need for recruitment practices in Japan to target the largest pool of talent at the most advantageous time, namely, when persons are finalizing their education and looking to enter the job market for the first time. The cultural practice of Japanese companies recruiting talent at this critical moment is known as Shinsotsu recruiting.<sup>22</sup>

Shinsotsu recruitment is used to describe the practice whereby Japanese Companies recruit talent from the pool of new graduates that have just finished University. Since it first being used in the 1920's,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> StatisticsTimes.com "Projected GDP Ranking (2016-2020)", accessible at: <http://statisticstimes.com/economy/projected-world-gdp-ranking.php>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf> referring to Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare statistics (2010) Japan; OECD Database 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

the practice of recruiting has become a cornerstone of Japanese companies.<sup>23</sup> Many businesses engage in Shinsotsu recruitment as it believe recruitment of individuals at this early stage of an employee professional career allows employers to truly capture and harness an employees skills and aptitudes to meet the needs of the Company. In return for a graduate accepting a position at the Company, the Company was understood to guarantee long-term employment to the recruit. Ultimately, Japanese businesses saw the shinsotsu recruitment as the first stage for establishing a long-term relationship between the individual and the Company.

There are several benefits to this style of recruitment beyond simply capturing bright new employees at an early age. One benefit of shinsotsu recruitment is that HR practices can be structured and developed in a systematic manner that corresponds to the annual recruitment calendar. For example, in-house training of new graduates can be developed and coordinated in a controlled manner corresponding to the annual cycle. Current employees can also benefit from the shinsotsu recruitment practice as current employees are often created mentors to new recruits that have been found to create a sense of motivation within the Company.<sup>24</sup> From an HR perspective, managers are able to better manage and balance the composition of its workforce in a variety of facets including age and gender of employees as well as salary composition.

There are several negatives to the Shinsotsu recruitment style. One negative of this style of recruitment is that it is a "lengthy and time consuming process" as businesses are recruiting from a talent pool that has very limited skills and experience.<sup>25</sup> The lack of experience held by applicants is due to the fact many individuals in Japanese universities will not have professional experience to transfer into their new roles upon being recruited into the new Company. Another difficulty of this recruitment style is that businesses expend an immense amount of time as well as effort when trying to hire new employees via Shinsotsu recruitment leaving their human resource teams with limited resources to explore other recruitment avenues outside of this model.<sup>26</sup> This lack of flexibility in recruitment can mean that Japanese companies may face difficulty in scenarios where market conditions reduce the available applicant pool. For example, in the event market conditions changed and the available pool of quality applicants in the Graduate community is reduced then Companies may be unable to pivot to other recruitment techniques to avoid financial loss of the Company. Although negatives such as these are connected with Shinsotsu system, this style of recruitment remains a national tradition that has remained a consistent feature in Japanese society for nearly a century.

Another unique feature of Japanese business culture is that the majority of businesses in Japan use a seniority-based remuneration system.<sup>27</sup> Under this system, an employee's wage is calculated based on the duration of time that an employee is with the Company. As a result, employees start their

<sup>25</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) at page 3, accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at: <http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) at page 3 accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Disco Inc, "Traditional Employment Practices in Japan" (2012) accessible at:

http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/TraditionalEmployment.pdf

professional careers at a low salary with the understanding that they will be entitled to regular pay increases over the course of their professional careers.<sup>28</sup> Towards the end of an employees professional career with the Company, the worker will be entitled to a much higher pay when compared with new employees and will also have the benefit of preferential treatment in a host of areas including job promotion and vacation time.<sup>29</sup> While this practice provides employees with reassurance that their compensation as employees will continue to grow as they progress through life this system has been criticized for failing to acknowledge performance differences between employees (such as recognition of merit within the workplace). Under a merit-based remuneration system, employees who outperform other employees are rewarded with salary increases or promotions in recognition for their contribution to the firm above other employees. By extension, employees who outperform other employees and are given the recognition perceived to be due for their contribution are more likely to seek new employment opportunities. Under this system it is more common for employees to stay with a given period of time then transition to a new role rather then remain for life-long employment. Within Japan, foreign multinational companies rather than Japanese businesses most often use merit-based remuneration. Multi-national companies argue in favour of merits-based remuneration as this system can help with retention of employees as well as encourage performance increases.<sup>30</sup>

# II) Modern Recruitment techniques in Japan

Since 2000, there has been a shift between in the recruitment techniques used by foreign and national businesses operating in Japan. These changes in recruitment practices reflect a need by businesses operating within Japan to adopt a more flexible and diverse model for recruitment. Specifically, Japanese businesses required a more flexible approach to recruiting talent due to changes in population trends, regional economics and a shift in government policy.

Changes in population trends in Japan have caused a dramatic shift in the job-to-applicant ratio creating a need for companies to diversify their recruitment techniques to fill vacant position. This shift has occurred for a variety of reasons including the average age of Japan's population increasing toward retirement age, and a dramatic decrease in overall birth rate of the country.<sup>31</sup> These populations are leading to a higher number of vacant positions in companies, and a much smaller pool of graduates at Universities where companies traditionally recruit new employees.<sup>32</sup> The issue has become so pronounced in urban centers such as Tokyo that there are on average more than two vacant jobs to every

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Disco Inc, "Traditional Employment Practices in Japan" (2012) accessible at:

http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/TraditionalEmployment.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Harald Conrad, "Seniority to Performance Principle – The Evolution of Pay Practices in Japanese Firms since the 1990s" (2010) in *Social Science Japan Journal*, accessible at:

http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/93598/1/Harald%20Conrad%2C%20From%20Seniority%20to%20Performance%20Principle.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Harald Conrad, "Seniority to Performance Principle – The Evolution of Pay Practices in Japanese Firms since the 1990s" (2010) in *Social Science Japan Journal*, accessible at:

http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/93598/1/Harald%20Conrad%2C%20From%20Seniority%20to%20Performance%20Principle.pdf <sup>31</sup> Chris Weller and Reuters, "Japan's population is falling faster than it ever has before" (5 July 2017) in Business Insider, accessible at: http://www.businessinsider.com/japans-population-falling-faster-than-ever-before-2017-7?IR=T

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Shoko Oda and Isabel Reynolds "Tokyo has more than two job openings for every applicant" (16 March 2017) in Bloomberg, accessible at:

https://www.google.com.au/search?q=Tokyo+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80%9D&oq=Toky o+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80%9D&aqs=chrome..69i57.295j0j9&sourceid=chrome&ie=UT F-8

applicant. <sup>33</sup> Ultimately, the shift in population trend in Japan has resulted in Companies needing to diversify and adapt their recruitment practices to the rapidly changing labour market.

One of the first maneuvers used by Japanese businesses to counter the shifting labour market was a proportional increase in the percentage of University graduates being recruited by the traditional Shinsotsu method. Statistics collected via the Works Institute illustrated that Japanese businesses began to progressively increase the number of job offers from 2000 to 2009.<sup>34</sup> In 2000, the ratio of job opening-to-application ratio for applicants taken via Shinsotsu was 0.99. By the time 2009 arrived, this ratio rose dramatically to 2.14. These statistics indicate that the number of job seekers throughout the whole period from 2000 to 2009 remained relatively constant while the fluctuating factor was the increase in job openings. The gradual increase in job offers halted the following year in 2010 when the effects of the 2008 Global Financial Crisis began to truly hit the Japanese economy causing employers to shift their internal HR tactics.<sup>35</sup>

Next, Companies began to expand the pool of applicants they would consider offering permanent contracts to include more foreigners.<sup>36</sup> While foreigners have worked in Japan for many years this subset of the population was predominately isolated to working in non-Japanese multinational companies and generally at higher levels within the company structures. Traditionally, Japanese companies viewed the hiring of foreign employees as being too burdensome due to cultural differences and immigration obstacles when compared with employment of Japanese applicants. On the other hand, non-Japanese businesses operating within Japan viewed foreigner employees as an opportunity to ease communication between Japan and the overseas headquarters as well as a means to foster a Western corporate structure (i.e. merits-based remuneration, multicultural and diverse work environment, etc.). When the labour shortages began to hamper the activities of Japanese companies, it was small and medium-sized businesses that were first forced to look elsewhere to open positions within their companies. These small and mid-tier companies were unable to compete with top Japanese companies to recruit the talent they required so they increasingly began to look overseas to secure the support they required. One such company that was facing recruitment issues was Lawson Inc who in 2008 was forced to diversify the type of applicant they accepted when filling vacant job positions. In an attempt source new employees Lawson Inc began to recruit foreign workers to fill vacant positions. The move was a successful for Lawson Inc who now source approximately 10-30% employees from overseas.<sup>37</sup> Other benefits beyond simply filling vacant positions were soon noted by small and mid-tier firms including that companies were now able to utilize advanced linguistic skills that foreign workers brought with them. The added benefits of recruiting foreign talent were soon identified by top-tier companies who began to expand their recruitment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Shoko Oda and Isabel Reynolds "Tokyo has more than two job openings for every applicant" (16 March 2017) in Bloomberg, accessible at:

https://www.google.com.au/search?q=Tokyo+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80%9D&oq=Toky o+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80%9D&aqs=chrome..69i57.295j0j9&sourceid=chrome&ie=UT F-8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Works Institute statistics noted in article by Disco Inc "Recent Recruitment Trends in Japan" (2012) page 1, accessible at: Disco Inc, "Recent Recruitment Trends in Japan" (2012) accessible at:

http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/RecruitmentTrendsJapan.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Disco Inc, "Recent Recruitment Trends in Japan" (2012) accessible at:

http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/RecruitmentTrendsJapan.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Disco Inc, "Recent Recruitment Trends in Japan" (2012) accessible at:

http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/RecruitmentTrendsJapan.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Kyodo, "Top Companies move to hire more foreign employees" (1 May 2016) in Japan Times, accessible at:

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2016/05/01/business/top-companies-move-hire-foreigners/#.WrdKcpNubOQ

practices in the following years. Recruitment companies during this period also began to increase in numbers. In particular, recruitment process outsourcing became increasingly popular as a means for Japanese companies to connect with overseas talent seeking jobs.<sup>38</sup> While the vast majority of the foreigners that were being recruited into these programs had studied at Japanese universities it was also during this time that there was an increase in cross-border recruitment from overseas jurisdictions. In the end, this shift towards a more diverse recruitment model has been a slow process but has acted as a small release valve to labour shortages within Japan.

Another shift in Japanese recruitment practices was due to the experience faced by the business in Japan following the Global Financial Crisis (GFC). While traditionally businesses favored the 'life-long' employment model and seniority-based remuneration system, the GFC marked a turning point in human resource management in Japan. In particular, many businesses began see the negatives of the traditional recruitment practices leading to a shift by Japanese businesses to adopt more flexible human resource management models.

As the GFC hit, many businesses in Japan were restricted in their ability to counter the negative effects of economic downturn. One of the reasons the businesses were unable to respond was because their employment structure had favored traditional long-term employment models. The negative of a business having permanent contracts during a period of economic uncertainty is that business operations were required to maintain commitments to employees. As employment overheads remains at levels pre-GFC, many businesses were unable to cope and shift their behavior and were forced to rely on reducing their front end recruitment practices as one means to cut costs. The difficulty with the traditional employment structure in Japan is that while business in GFC were able to reduce their recruitment efforts of new employees their existing commitments to permanent employees remained, and one of those commitments was the seniority-based remuneration system. Thus, as the Japanese economy was struggling and businesses were trying to cut costs, employment overhead continued and in some cases grew for employees. Ultimately, these employment models meant businesses were restricted in their ability to respond by cutting the employment costs.

As businesses in Japan began to slowly emerge from the GFC, there were two key shifts in recruitment practices that began to emerge. Firstly, businesses in Japan began to move away from offering permanent models and towards more often offering irregular/part-time employment models. According to the Health, Labour and Welfare Ministry irregular employees now accounted for 40% of the total population. The dramatic rise between the years of 2012 to 2015 was quoted as a ~8.1% increase in the number of irregular employees in the total workforce.<sup>39</sup> When businesses were asked by the Health, Labour and Welfare Ministry are employment models were becoming popular respondents cited a number of reasons. In response, 38.6% of companies maintained the shift was due to a need for reduction of overall employment expenses as the main reason, while 32.9% of respondents indicated the need for a more flexible workforce to meet ever-changing demand in the market.<sup>40</sup> The shift towards irregular

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Unknown Author, "Temp workers: Helping or hurting Japan's future?" (4 August 2015) in Japan Today, accessible at: https://japantoday.com/category/features/opinions/temp-workers-helping-or-hurting-japans-future

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Unknown Author, "Temp workers: Helping or hurting Japan's future?" (4 August 2015) in Japan Today, accessible at: https://japantoday.com/category/features/opinions/temp-workers-helping-or-hurting-japans-future
 <sup>40</sup> Japan Times article "Plight of irregular workers" (5 January 2016) in Japan Times, accessible at:

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2016/01/05/editorials/plight-of-irregular-workers/#.WrdXQJNubOQ

employment provided businesses in Japan with flexibility in the event they required should they need to cut costs in another economic downturn. A second major shift in recruitment practices following GFC-period was that businesses were beginning to consider using merits-based remuneration models for new recruits rather than seniority-based recruitment. Reflecting on the lack of flexibility during the GFC, a merits-based system would allow businesses to better manage remuneration of employees, as there wasn't the expectation of salary raises purely on the basis of length of time with the Company. As businesses in Japan are beginning to move away from traditional recruitment models they are increasingly beginning to use the services of third party recruitment agencies. In particular businesses are increasingly using recruitment process outsourcing services to meet their employment needs. <sup>41</sup> Since 2013, Japan's businesses have been dramatically increasing their expenditure in the temporary staffing service market. In 2013, the market size was ~3.59 trillion Japanese Yen. By 2017 the market was forecasted to reach 4.7 trillion Japanese Yen.<sup>42</sup> As businesses progressively move towards outsourcing their recruitment operations away rather than strictly focusing on direct recruitment via the Shinsotsu model there will increasingly be more need for the service offerings of third parties to fill vacant job positions.

#### **Recruitment and Marginalised Groups**

In recent years, Companies in Japan have become more active in hiring members of marginalised group. To begin, we will survey how businesses are increasingly hiring persons with disability to meet their business' labour needs and fulfill their requirements under labour law in Japan. Next, we will examine how new initiatives by large multinational corporations to Japan have attempted to change traditional perception towards offer jobs to refugees.

## I) Persons with Disabilities

The Japanese economy has actively encouraged and promoted the integration of persons with disability into the workforce albeit with varying degrees of success. While the legal system in Japan actively encourages employment of persons with disability there remains widespread stigma against persons with disabilities that often limits the types of employment opportunities that disabled candidates can seek. Despite the stigma held by some within Japan, the outlook for employment of persons with disabilities remains optimistic as disabled persons are actively recruited into businesses through a variety of means such as through direct recruitment and through labour agencies and NGOs.

One of the hallmark features of the Japanese economy is the employment quota system developed and managed by the Japan Organization for Employment of the Elderly, Persons with Disabilities and Job Seekers. Developed during the 1960s-1970s the scheme places requirements on businesses with more than 50 employees to actively recruit and employ persons with disabilities.<sup>43</sup> The scheme states companies with more than 50 employees are required under Japanese law to have at least 2% of their workforce as persons with disabilities. Failure to satisfy the 2% quota will result in penalties being applied to Companies for each month they fail to satisfy the quota. The penalty amount that a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> The Statistics Portal, "Sales value of the temporary staffing service market in Japan from fiscal 2010 to 2017 (in trillion Japanese yen) (2018) accessible at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/797548/japan-temporary-staffing-service-market-size/ <sup>42</sup> The Statistics Portal, "Sales value of the temporary staffing service market in Japan from fiscal 2010 to 2017 (in trillion Japanese yen) (2018) accessible at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/797548/japan-temporary-staffing-service-market-size/ <sup>43</sup> Yuko Mori and Norihito Sakamoto, "Economic consequences of employment quota system for disabled people: Evidence from a regression discontinuity design in Japan" (2017) in Journal of the Japanese and International Economies, accessible at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0889158317300035

company will be liable to pay is 50,000 yen for each person they are under. Companies employ persons with disabilities beyond the 2% requirement will receive an additional bonus. Specifically, companies with more than 50 persons and 300 or less that employ beyond the 2% will receive 27,000 yen for each person beyond the required quota.<sup>44</sup> Companies with 301 or more employees will receive a bonus of 21,000 yen for each person over the quota. The government has limited the bonus eligibility to a maximum of 6 additional employees beyond the 2% quota for the Companies.<sup>45</sup> Many within Japan agree that the employment quota system has helped to increase the employment of persons with disabilities.<sup>46</sup>

Another item that heavily influences the employment of persons with disabilities in Japan is how individuals and companies perceive hiring a person with a disability. In the homogeneous society of Japan where there is cohesion between people on the basis of likeness, there is often alienation towards persons with disabilities due to their differences from the 'general population'.<sup>47</sup> In the labour market this stigma towards hiring people with disabilities can manifest in the type of employment opportunities being offered towards disabled persons. Specifically, some employers may limit the job positions that are available to disable persons to positions that require low skills. When employers limit the type of job positions offered to disable persons to only low skill positions this can alienate persons with disabilities that have skills and qualifications that exceed the skills level of the position. Despite there being a stigma towards hiring persons with disabilities in Japan, the employment quota and more progressive attitudes towards persons with disabilities has create a need for disabled persons to be actively engaged within the labour market.

Persons with disabilities can be recruited into the workforce through a variety of means. To begin, disabled persons can submit an application directly to the employer in response to a recruitment campaign of the Company. In addition to the job application the applicant will often be required to complete a disability statement where the person must if they have any mental, intellectual, or physical impairment. The inclusion of the disability disclosure form allows companies to identify disabled persons that may be able to contribute to the Companies employment quota under the levy-grant scheme.

Next, persons with disabilities can be recruited into businesses through the assistance of third parties service providers such as NPOs, government employment centers, as well as private companies.<sup>48</sup> These third parties can assist persons with disabilities through providing opportunities to learn skills to access employment (such as computer and curriculum vitae writing classes), sourcing employment opportunities, as well as providing counseling services to individuals after securing employment.<sup>49</sup> In 2007 there were only 603 of these support locations in Japan, however, this number has increased to 2,518 by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Yuko Mori and Norihito Sakamoto, "Economic consequences of employment quota system for disabled people: Evidence from a regression discontinuity design in Japan" (2017) in Journal of the Japanese and International Economies, accessible at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0889158317300035

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Yuko Mori and Norihito Sakamoto, "Economic consequences of employment quota system for disabled people: Evidence from a regression discontinuity design in Japan" (2017) in Journal of the Japanese and International Economies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Yuko Mori and Norihito Sakamoto, "Economic consequences of employment quota system for disabled people: Evidence from a regression discontinuity design in Japan" (2017) in Journal of the Japanese and International Economies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Aliasis, "Cultural Differences Between USA and Japan" (28 September 2013) accessible at: https://owlcation.com/socialsciences/Cultural-Differences-Between-the-US-and-Japan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Accessible Japan, "Employment for the Disabled on the Rise in Japan" (2018) in Accessible Japan, accessible at: https://www.accessible-japan.com/employment-for-the-disabled-on-the-rise-in-japan/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Accessible Japan, "Employment for the Disabled on the Rise in Japan" (2018) in Accessible Japan, accessible at: https://www.accessible-japan.com/employment-for-the-disabled-on-the-rise-in-japan/

2012.<sup>50</sup> It is hoped that these organisations will continue to increase in popularity across Japan in the coming years.

# II) Refugee Populations

Refugee populations have struggled to access employment opportunities within the Japanese economy for many years. The struggle by business to recruit from the refugee population is due to a numbers of reasons including the fact there are relatively few refugees living in Japan, there is a held by many in Japan towards refugees, and finally, language requirements of Japanese businesses make it difficult from refugees to secure high skill employment. Despite these challenges there have been attempts in recent years to enhance recruitment of refugee populations into the work force.

The first item it is important to understand is that there are relatively few refugees accepted into Japan which makes it difficult to conduct a comprehensive review of the working environment surrounding this marginalised group. Despite Japan having a large number of refugee applicants there are relatively few that are actually granted refugee status. Since 1982 when the UN Refugee Convention was signed by Japan there have been less than 700 refugees accepted into the country.<sup>51</sup> In the first half of 2017, there were approximately 8,561 new refugee applications to the Japanese government, however, the country has only accepted 3 applications in the first half of this year.<sup>52</sup> While there a number of explanations as to why Japan accepts so few refugees there are two that consistently arise in the literature. Firstly, Japan has a procedurally long and drawn out application process which makes it difficult for individuals to apply for refugee status. In Japan, asylum-seekers must ensure their application and any supporting documents is filled out in Japanese before their asylum-claims can be considered by the immigration authority. Furthermore, asylum-seekers must meet Japan's own unique interpretation of the refugee convention and when asylum can be granted, namely, "an applicant must be individually targeted by the authorities of their home country".<sup>53</sup> This added layer to the refugee convention means that an asylum seeker who is a member of a group that is targeted by the government will not meet the required threshold to be deemed a refugee under Japanese law unless they are personally identifiable within that group.<sup>54</sup> The effect of this higher threshold is that it is more difficult for those who seek asylum to obtain refugee status in Japan. Another reason put forward by many to explain the low number of successful refugee applications is that there are relatively few applications with legitimate grounds that meet the criteria under the 1951 refugee convention. A high profile report by The Japan Times interviewed a series of experts who agree "that a vast majority of the recent applicants are migrants trying to take advantage of a loophole in this nation's convoluted and time-consuming refugee recognition procedures".<sup>55</sup> The

<sup>51</sup> Annette Ekin, "Lives in limbo: Why Japan accepts so few refugees" (20 June 2017) in Al Jazeera, accessible at: https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/06/lives-limbo-japan-accepts-refugees-170608122312650.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Accessible Japan, "Employment for the Disabled on the Rise in Japan" (2018) in Accessible Japan, accessible at: https://www.accessible-japan.com/employment-for-the-disabled-on-the-rise-in-japan/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Reuters, "Japan accepts three refugees in first half of 2017, despite record number of asylum seekers" (4 October 2017) accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/10/04/national/japan-accepts-3-refugees-first-half-2017-despite-record-number-asylum-seekers/#.WrhF6JNubOQ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Robin Harding, "Japan accepted 28 refugees in 2016" (13 February 2017) in Financial Times, accessible at: https://www.ft.com/content/528f996e-f1b4-11e6-8758-6876151821a6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Robin Harding, "Japan accepted 28 refugees in 2016" (13 February 2017) in Financial Times, accessible at: https://www.ft.com/content/528f996e-f1b4-11e6-8758-6876151821a6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Reiji Yoshida, "Migrants exploiting refugee applicant loophole to work in labor-scarce Japan" (21 February 2017) in Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/02/21/national/social-issues/migrants-exploiting-refugeeapplicant-loophole-work-labor-scarce-japan/#.WricNpNubOQ

experts believe a shift in Japan's policy towards unskilled labour has led to an increase in individuals lodging refugee applications simply to get the work permit that accompanies the process.<sup>56</sup> As the refugee screening process generally takes on average 10 months and 23 months for those who file appeals to their decisions this can mean an individual can work for extend period of time.<sup>57</sup> It must be noted that despite an individual being rejected by the Japanese government, there would be the ability for applicants to lodge a new application if unsuccessful at first instance. The dramatic rise in applications being lodged without legitimate grounds has led to the Japanese government in January 2018 to adopt a stricter refugee screen policy.<sup>58</sup> Under the new policy, first time applicants may be deported at first instance if they file refugee applications without legitimate claims. The Justice Minister for the Japanese Government, Yoko Kamikawa, hopes the new policy will allow Japan "to concentrate on dealing with refugees who need protection".<sup>59</sup> Others argue the new policy will not enhance "genuine refugee protection" in Japan but will merely speed up the deportation procedure.<sup>60</sup> In the end, the low numbers of refugees in Japan is one reason as to why Japanese businesses fail to engage in targeted recruitment practices towards refugee populations.

Stigma towards refugees is another important factor as to why businesses tend to avoid recruitment from refugee populations. Japan has a strong nationalistic identity that encourages embracing one's own culture above other cultures.<sup>61</sup> Issues arise in relation to this belief, and can lead to stigmatization of groups who do not conform to the dominant Japanese culture. As a refugee who has entered a new country to seek safety, the culture of 'exclusion of the other' in Japanese culture can create personal and professional challenges. In professional environment, this stigma towards refugees can result in an employer not wishing to hire outside of the Japanese ethnicity, or can lead fellow co-worker to discriminate against coworkers of another ethnicity. Ultimately, the ethnocentric views of employers or their staff can lead to lower changes of refugee populations being recruited into their businesses.

Another issue faced by refugees in Japan is that they are often limited in the type of jobs they can apply to due to domestic requirements such as being competent in the Japanese language. The Tokyobased Refugee Assistance Headquarters (RHQ)s has analyzed data which indicates that while some refugees are able to secure factory positions, such as those that support the auto manufacturers industry, they are most commonly employed in providing cleaning and washing services.<sup>62</sup> An official at RHQ,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Reiji Yoshida, "Migrants exploiting refugee applicant loophole to work in labor-scarce Japan" (21 February 2017) in Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/02/21/national/social-issues/migrants-exploiting-refugee-applicant-loophole-work-labor-scarce-japan/#.WricNpNubOQ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Unknown author, "Japan focus refugee screening system on those who want protection not employment" (12 January 2018) in South China Morning Post, accessible at: http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/2127925/japan-focus-refugee-screening-system-those-who-want-protection

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/2127925/japan-focus-refugee-screening-system-those-who-want-protection

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> South China Morning Post, 12/1/18, article.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> South China Morning Post, 12/1/18, article.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Soo Im Lee, "The Cultural Exclusiveness of Ethnocentrism: Japan's Treatment fo Foreign Residents" (2004) accessible at: http://www.biz.ryukoku.ac.jp/~lee/seminar/seminar2004/review/the\_cultural\_exclusiveness\_of\_ethnocentrism.htm
<sup>62</sup> Supriya Singh, "Uniqlo opens its doors to job-seeking asylum-seekers at home and abroad" (4 January 2018) in The Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/01/04/national/social-issues/uniqlo-opens-doors-job-seekingasylum-seekers-home-abroad/#.Wrdd4pNubOQ

Hiroaki Ito, states "they work at places where work can be done without speaking Japanese".<sup>63</sup> So long as knowledge of the Japanese language continues to be an important requirement for employers, this will continue to be an important barrier blocking the ability of refugees to access skilled employment opportunities.

In recent years there has been hope for refugees seeking to gain access to employment opportunities in Japan. Specifically there has been a progressive increase in incidents where large multinational corporations have sought to recruit refugee populations. Uniqlo was one of the first large multinational companies to support refugees through their business activities.<sup>64</sup> In 2011, Uniqlo's parent company, Fast Retailing, entered into a global partnership the UNHCR "to strengthen in response to the worsening refugee situation."<sup>65</sup> Uniqlo has participated in this program by offering an employment program at their stores in Japan for individuals who have been positively recognised as refugees by the Japanese government. Overall the employment program has been a large-scale success albeit on a small scale. Since the program started it has successfully offered employment opportunities to 50 refugees around the world of which 39 are in Japan.<sup>66</sup> Uniqlo aims to offer up to 100 positions in its company to refugees over the next few years.<sup>67</sup> Through global partnerships such as the Uniqlo-UNHCR relationship, it is hoped companies in Japan will begin to see the many benefits of offering employment opportunities to refugee populations. Benefits of recruiting from refugee populations allow Japanese businesses to not only gain a new employee with a skill set or to satisfy a CSR policy, but these employees can also turn ethnocentric companies into truly multicultural and global corporations. In the end, as businesses begin to see more success stories such as the Uniqlo employment program it is expect more large corporations will begin to offer similar employment opportunities to marginalised groups such as refugee populations.

# **Conclusion on Japan**

In the end, a unique interplay of factors influence the recruitment landscape in Japan for the general population as well as those who are members of marginalised groups. At the foundation are unique cultural features that permeate throughout the company-employee relation in Japan such as the tradition of life-long employment in Japan. Traditionally, the Shinsotsu recruitment practice was the primary way individuals were recruited into large companies in Japan. However, in recent years companies have begun to shift their policy away from the long-term employment position and towards a more agile and flexible model due to two reasons. The first reason is a decline in the available talent pool as low birth rates have stifled the available domestic labour force. Another reason is due to changes in global economics such as the shock of the GFC on the globe that demanded companies adopt more flexible employment models. As the Japanese labour force continues to shrink in Japan there will increasingly be the need by businesses to rely on marginalised groups such as disabled persons and refugees. In recent years, persons with disabilities are increasingly recruited by businesses to meet both their business needs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Supriya Singh, "Uniqlo opens its doors to job-seeking asylum-seekers at home and abroad" (4 January 2018) in The Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/01/04/national/social-issues/uniqlo-opens-doors-job-seeking-asylum-seekers-home-abroad/#.Wrdd4pNubOQ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Uniqlo, "Support for Refugees" (30 May 2017) accessible at:

http://www.fastretailing.com/eng/sustainability/community/refugeesupport.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Uniqlo, "Support for Refugees" (30 May 2017) accessible at:

http://www.fastretailing.com/eng/sustainability/community/refugeesupport.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Japan Times, Uniqlo opens its doors to job-seeking asylum-seekers at home and abroad.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> UNHCR, "Japanese clothing chain UNIWLO employs refugees in its store" (27 November 2015) at WGSN, accessible at:

http://www.unhcr.org/with refugees/map-location/japanese-clothing-chain-uniqlo-employs-refugees-stores/?mpfy-pin=973

and the employment quota system in Japan. Other marginalised groups such as refugee populations are also expected to be targeted by businesses in Japan as a means to fill job vacancies albeit at a slower rate.

#### Thailand

As one of the fastest growing nations in the Asia-Pacific region, Thailand has developed a recruitment style that tries to harness the collective talent of both the general population as well as marginalised groups. Members of the general population at entry to mid-level positions are often recruited into organisations through traditional methods of recruitment, namely, job postings in both print and online mediums. Entry for mid-level to management level occupations are often recruited through third party recruitment companies so employers can bring in the specific talent they require in a targeted and strategic manner. Persons with disabilities are increasingly being incorporated into the workforce as government policy and domestic attitude towards the populations encourage employment opportunities to be given beyond the general population. Unfortunately, refugees in Thailand face difficulties securing lawful employment due to adverse government policy.

#### I) Traditional Recruitment Practices

Similar to Japan and South Korea, culture within Thailand remains a strong force influencing how businesses operate within the country.<sup>68</sup> Besides influencing the how businesses engage with their customers, unique cultural principles influence the employer-employee relationship as well as heavily influencing how employers recruit new talent into their company. The key principles of "sanook", "greng jai" and paternalistic relationship within the workplace are the most prominent cultural principles in play within the business environment in Thailand.<sup>69</sup> Firstly, is how the role "sanook" permeates within Thai culture. This concept refers to the guiding principle found within Thai communities to embrace "fun". Within the workplace employers strive to ensure the work environment is also "fun" and is a happy environment that is not too overbearing on an employee. When it comes to recruiting new employees into the office, employers are conscious to consider how the new employees may influence the work environment. Another aspect of Thai culture that influences how businesses operate within Thailand is the value of "Greng jai" which encourages persons to avoid disturbing other individuals. Within the work environment this translates to employees avoiding confrontation with other employees as well as avoiding questions with those who are senior. Finally, it is important to note that in Thailand there is a strong sense hierarchy in Thai society. Within the work environment this strong sense of superiority exemplifies in how decisions are made within the corporate structure and where the responsibility within the company lies. In both scenarios the responsibility and decision making ability lies at the top of the corporate hierarchy. All of these aspects of Thai culture influence how a business recruit individuals in Thailand.<sup>70</sup>

Traditionally methods of recruitment in Thailand include the usage job positing in print and online form. Positions that employers required to be filled may be placed in newspapers or outside shops, and then prospective applicants would apply. Members of the general public would then nominate themselves for the positions by informing the employer in person, or through submission of an application or

<sup>69</sup> Workin' Asia, "The Management Style in Thailand" (2018) in Workin' Asia, accessible at: http://www.workinasia.net/resources/the-management-style-in-thailand--66.html <sup>70</sup> Workin' Asia, "The Management Style in Thailand" (2018) in Workin' Asia, accessible at: http://www.workinasia.net/resources/the-management-style-in-thailand--66.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Workin' Asia, "The Management Style in Thailand" (2018) in Workin' Asia, accessible at: http://www.workinasia.net/resources/the-management-style-in-thailand--66.html

curriculum vitae for their suitability for the position. Often times there will be an interview stage in addition to the initial step so as to ensure the suitability of the applicant to fit the business structure. It is at the interview stage that an employer will be able to assess the suitability of the applicant to ensure the workplace maintains sanook and grengjai. Once a suitable candidate is selected the employer may offer a "contract for work" or a "contract of services.<sup>71</sup> Both types of employment contracts will establish a different relationship with the employee and involve varying degrees of government regulation.<sup>72</sup> A "contract for work" will occur where an individual is engaged as an independent contract to fulfill a specific job.<sup>73</sup> A "contract of services" involved the establishment of a formal and long-term work relationship with the individual.<sup>74</sup> The latter employment contract involves a much higher degree of regulation and liability of the employer's actions such as establishing protections for employees against employer abuses.<sup>75</sup> While these techniques are describes as traditional methods in Thailand, they continue in practice throughout much of the country in the modern period.

# II) Modern Recruitment Practices

In recent years, businesses in Thailand have turned to third party agencies, such as training centers, employment agencies, and recruitment companies, to recruit employees. Training centers are increasingly becoming popular locations for Thai employers to find potential employees for several reasons. Training centers are facilities where individuals are looking to increase their skill set through formal education and/or vocational placements in the private sector. The benefit of these centers is that employers are able to access a large pool of potential applicants in a quick amount of time. Furthermore, employers can elect to offer placement positions to applicants through the training center that allows them the opportunity to 'trial' potential employees. The ability to trial employees offers employers the chance to test the suitability of applicants in their work place without requiring them to offer a formal employment contract to the applicant.

Employment agencies are centers where employees can access potential employers for recruitment. Specifically these employment centers provide a location for persons to view employment boards, speak with personnel who can assist them with sourcing employment options as well as providing in house training on topics such as writing a curriculum vitae. In general these employment centers are non-profit organisations funded through grants or private donors, or alternatively, are government funded support organisations. In the end, these centers act as conduits for employees to access recruitment programs of businesses.

Finally, third party recruitment agencies are increasingly becoming popular in Thailand as a means for businesses to recruit new talent into the organisations. In particular third party recruitment companies are used by businesses in Thailand to recruit talent for middle and top-level positions within the company. One of the benefits for businesses in using a recruitment company is that they can outsource their human

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> w Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

resources as well as access internal databases of applicants that are held by Thai recruitment companies. As business in Thailand continues to expand and requires further skilled talent in specific niche areas of the market, it is anticipate the usage of the third party recruitment companies will increase due to the ability of these companies to facilitate cross-border recruitment from outside of Thailand.

# **Recruitment and Marginalised Groups**

As a country with a diverse cultural composition, Thailand has created an environment where the recruitment of members of marginalised groups is fairly open when compared with the recruitment practices in other nations. Specifically, employers tend to be more supportive of recruiting marginalised groups such as persons with disabilities as well as refugee populations. However, there does appear to a difference when it comes to how the government in Thailand approaches these marginalised groups. While the Thai government has been increasingly supportive of persons with disabilities, there is less supportive legislation towards refugee populations.

#### I) Persons with Disabilities

With approximately 3% of the population in Japan being persons with disabilities, Thailand has in recent years passed legislation to promote greater inclusion of this marginalised group within Thai society.<sup>76</sup> The United Nations ESCAP in 2015 conducted an investigation in 2015 into the employment situation for persons with disabilities across the Asia-Pacific region and took an in-depth analysis of situation for persons in Thailand.<sup>77</sup> According to the Report, the unemployment rate of persons with disabilities has been long-term problem in Thailand with rates as high as 60% for this marginalised population whereas overall unemployment rates in the general population hover around 2%. With 40% of the disabled population being employed, the Thai government has seen the need to address issues surround employment faced by this group.

To address the high unemployment rates among persons with disabilities in Thailand, the Thai government has adopted a series of laws to promote greater inclusion of disabled persons within the workforce.<sup>78</sup> Starting in 1997, the Thai constitution adopted an anti-discrimination policy to protect against discrimination that may be faced by persons on the basis of physical or health conditions.<sup>79</sup> Other government legislation have aimed to offer further protections to persons with disabilities, and to promote a more inclusive work environment including the Persons with Disabilities of Life Promotion Act (2007), the Persons with Disabilities Education Act (2008) as well as The Declaration on Rights for People with Disabilities in Thailand.<sup>80</sup> Other initiatives similar to the Japanese employment quota scheme have been instituted in Thailand.<sup>81</sup> The employment quota system in Thailand places requirements on

http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015\_Final.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> International Labour Organisation, "Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf
<sup>77</sup> United Nations ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015" (2016), accessible at:

http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015 Final.pdf

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> International Labour Organisation, "Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf
 <sup>79</sup> International Labour Organisation, "Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf
 <sup>80</sup> International Labour Organisation, "Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf
 <sup>81</sup> United Nations ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015" (2016), accessible at:

companies that have more than 100 employees. Complying businesses who employ at least 1 disabled persons for every 100 employee from the general population are entitled to a tax benefit.<sup>82</sup> Unlike the employment quota system in Japan, businesses in Thailand do not have a ceiling cap on the benefits of employing beyond the requirement. In Thailand the employment quota system grants employers who have a workforce with "60% or more disabled employees (employed for more than six months in the fiscal year), [the ability to claim] a total tax exemption".<sup>83</sup> Employers who fail to comply with the employment quota will be liable to "contribute to a State Fund for Rehabilitation of Disabled Persons".<sup>84</sup>

Other initiatives to promote the inclusion of persons with disabilities into the labour market have arisen from partnerships between domestic partners and international organisations such as the International Labour Organisation and others. The Thailand Industrial Resource Center (IRC) is one such initiative that has aimed to provide support to workers at the "onset of a disability to create a return-to-work plan".<sup>85</sup> As part of the program, the TRC aims to return workers back to their old jobs through vocational as well as medical rehabilitation, counseling services, psychosocial supports session and adult educational classes. In cases where individuals are unable to return to work, the IRC can assist individuals with finding a new job.<sup>86</sup> Ultimately, government initiatives and partnership programs are trying to create a more positive environment for persons with disabilities to access jobs within the community.

Disabled persons in Thailand often times seek employment in a similar manner to how the general population would proceed, namely, by responding to job postings. Persons seeking positions would identify positions in print or online media, and then subsequently nominate themselves as a suitable applicant. Difficulties arise for applicants when their disability frustrates their ability to respond to the job posting by the business. In recent years departments within Thai Government as well as the Department for Empowerment of Persons with disabilities has arisen that can assist disabled persons with the process of applying for new positions. Similarly businesses that are looking to recruit a persons with a disability into their organisation can turn to such organisations such as IRC to obtain a pool of potential applicants to fulfill vacant positions within the company.<sup>87</sup> In the end, there are several options for persons with disabilities to seek employment.

# II) Refugee Populations

At present, Thailand's government has a refugee policy that impedes the ability of refugees to obtain lawful employment within the country. Despite the unsupportive policy of the Thai government, refugees in Thailand are receiving support from NGOs as well as the private sector. Before an analysis of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Interactive Associates: Thailand Legal & Accounting Solutions, "Employment of Disabled Persons" (2018), accessible at: http://www.interactivethailand.com/labour/employment-of-disabled-persons/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Interactive Associates: Thailand Legal & Accounting Solutions, "Employment of Disabled Persons" (2018), accessible at: http://www.interactivethailand.com/labour/employment-of-disabled-persons/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Interactive Associates: Thailand Legal & Accounting Solutions, "Employment of Disabled Persons" (2018), accessible at: http://www.interactivethailand.com/labour/employment-of-disabled-persons/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> N ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015: Strengthening Employment Prospects for Persons with Disabilities in Asia and the Pacific" referring to Perry 2003. Page 27, accessible at:

http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015\_Final.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> N ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015: Strengthening Employment Prospects for Persons with Disabilities in Asia and the Pacific" referring to Perry 2003. Page 27, accessible at:

http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015\_Final.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> N ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015: Strengthening Employment Prospects for Persons with Disabilities in Asia and the Pacific" referring to Perry 2003. Page 27, accessible at:

http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015\_Final.pdf

how businesses engage in recruitment strategies engage towards refugee populations, it is important to review the socio-political framework that refugees occupy within Thai society. Following an overview of the socio-political environment, we will examine how businesses are establishing employment relationships with refugees in Thailand.

Despite having an estimated 111,000 persons in Thai refugee camps, the Government of Thailand does not provide a supportive environment for refugee populations found within their borders.<sup>88</sup> To begin, Thailand has not ratified the 1951 Refugee Convention, and at present has no domestic legislation concerning refugees.<sup>89</sup> To manage the refugee situation within the country, Thailand permits the UNHCR to undertakes refugee status determination (RSD) activities within the country. In Thailand, asylum seekers waiting for refugee determination are placed within detention camps under the control of the UNHCR which are often located in isolated regions in the north of the country. Thailand does not recognize urban refugees and will arrest illegal asylum seekers and transport them to detention centers for processing, or deportation. The lack of government support by the Thai Government has created a difficult situation for asylum seekers and refugees within the country trying to seek employment opportunities.

Both refugees and asylum seeker Neither asylum seekers nor persons recognised as refugees by the UNHCR are given a right to work within Thailand, and are often restricted to accessing informal labour markets.<sup>90</sup> Within UNHCR refugee camps in Thailand there are employment options although limited in number. A report conducted by Emerging Markets Consulting in conjunction with the UNHCR and Handicap International surveyed the employment situation for persons in Thai refugee camps along the border. The publication found that among the employers surrounding the camps there was approximately 57% of employers surveyed currently or have in the past hired refugees. Accordingly to those businesses surveyed, the primary business activity was in agriculture and required little to no formal skills. When asked if the situation was easier or more difficult in the past year to hire refugees or migrants approximately 60% of the respondents indicated it was increasingly becoming harder to hire refugees for a host of reasons. The most common response as to what barriers were impeding the ability of refugees to obtain employment was because of employers becoming increasingly worried about authorities discovering the informal employment. When asked about whether respondents would be interested in hiring employees if doing so could be done officially under Thai law there were 77% of respondents who indicated "yes" they would.<sup>91</sup>

Other reports have examined how refugees located in urban areas in Thailand have accessed employment opportunities.<sup>92</sup> Urban refugees in Thailand are considered illegal by the Thai government as refugees are only permitted to reside in formal detention camps. Despite the harsh law towards urban

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Handicap International – Humanity & Inclusion, "Refugees in Thailand" (7 February 2017) on relief web, accessible at: https://reliefweb.int/report/thailand/refugees-thailand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Article at: Asylumaccess.org/program/Thailand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Asylum Access, "Thailand" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: Asylumaccess.org/program/Thailand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Emerging Markets Consulting, "Research into Refugees' Employment and Income Generation Opportunities in Thailand and Myanmar" (January 2015), accessible at:

http://themimu.info/sites/themimu.info/files/documents/Report\_Refugees\_Employment\_and\_Income\_Generation\_Opportuni ties\_in\_Thailand\_and\_Myanmar\_HI\_2014.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Asylum Access, "Urban Refugees in Bangkok" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: asylumaccess.org/urbanrefugees-bangkok/

refugees there remain over 8,000 refugees residing illegally in urban areas such as Bangkok.<sup>93</sup> Similar to the experience of refugees in rural settings, urban refugees are required to obtain employment informally and off the radar from the authorities. In general, urban refugee worker find employment through their social networks or through the assistance on NGOs such as Asylum Access Thailand (AAT). Third party organisations provide a vital support role in two main ways. Firstly, AAT acts as an access point for refugees to secure employment with businesses looking to obtain employment by connecting refugees with suitable employment opportunities. Next, AAT provides ongoing support services such as employment skills training that can better equip refugees in the urban environment with accessing employment opportunities where skills are required.<sup>94</sup> Through the support of organisation such as AAT, refugees are able to enhance their position within the Thai labour market.

# **Conclusion on Thailand**

When compared with other countries examined in this report, Thailand represents a unique environment to study recruitment practices. For members of the general population, Thailand continues to use traditional methods of recruitment. In general, traditional methods of recruitment such as through the use of job positing in print and online acts as the primary means of recruitment. Modern techniques such as the usage of employment centers and third party recruitment techniques are increasingly being used by businesses to solve their employment needs. Businesses seeking to recruit members of marginalised groups face an even more unique environment when it comes to Thailand. In the case of persons with disabilities, there is a large degree of support for this marginalised group in Thai society. Government legislation has created a positive legal framework that encourages recruitment of persons with disabilities. Unfortunately, refugee populations do not receive the same the degree of support from the Thai Government as they are denied a right to lawful employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Asylum Access, "Urban Refugees in Bangkok" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: asylumaccess.org/urbanrefugees-bangkok/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Asylum Access, "Thailand" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: Asylumaccess.org/program/Thailand; Asylum Access, "Urban Refugees in Bangkok" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: asylumaccess.org/urban-refugees-bangkok/

#### South Korea

As Asia's third largest economy, Korea represents a fast growing and dynamic work environment where recruitment techniques are continually changing to meet new demands.<sup>95</sup> For members of the general population there has been a gradual shift in the recruitment practices of businesses over the past three decades. Specifically, the general population has seen the effects towards favoring performance-based pay systems and specialist knowledge of applicants. While the shifts towards performance-based remuneration and specialist knowledge follow a much broader global shift seen around the western world in human resource management, South Korea has also developed a cultural preference for hiring recruits with a particular aesthetics so as to cultivate their corporate image. The recruitment practices towards marginalised groups have also been developed in recent years although to a much smaller degree when compared with the shifts influencing the general population. While there does appear to be positive development towards persons with disabilities, refugees face significant difficulties when trying to secure employment.

#### **Recruitment Practices in South Korea**

#### I) Traditional Recruitment

Recruitment practices have changed considerably over the past four decades in South Korea. To begin, there will be a brief overview of human resource management style in South Korea so as to contextualize the environment in which recruitment practices operate in South Korea. Once an overview is provided, there will be an introduction into traditional recruitment techniques used by corporates to fill vacant positions within their businesses. Ultimately, traditional recruitment techniques required a massive overhaul in the 1990s as companies required more flexibility to meet changing market demands.

Up to the 1990s, South Korea had a similar employment tradition as persons in Japan. To begin, human resources in South Korea focused on the long-term relationship between the employer and the employee. As such, recruitment of individuals was done at the earliest moment in an applicants professional career, namely, right before an individual completes their university education. It was believed that if a company could recruit the smartest and brightest at the earliest possible moment in their professional career then the business would be able to harness the talent of that individual to meet the specific needs and goals of the business. Under this method an ideal candidate would be intelligent, charismatic, and have a strong generalist knowledge that could be captured and shaped by the new employer.<sup>96</sup> To ensure strong applicants would apply, businesses would send out representative to Universities across South Korea twice a year (in Spring and Autumn) to scout, test, and interview potential applicants. At the beginning of the recruitment seasons businesses, such as large family controlled businesses known as Chaebol, would provide information to potential applicants on their business and the work environment.<sup>97</sup> Persons interested in a position at a company would submit an application as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Statistics Times, "List of Asian countries by GDP" (21 February 2017) accessible at: http://statisticstimes.com/economy/asiancountries-by-gdp.php

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), at page 6, accessible at: Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf

well as take part in aptitude testing and interviews. Successful applicants would be offered long-term permanent employment in the company. Like the traditional recruitment experience in Japan, it was generally understood that the employee would join the company for the duration of their professional year and in return the company would 'look after' the individual.<sup>98</sup> A prominent feature of human resource management in pre-1990s South Korea was that employees would have remuneration that reflected their seniority within the company.<sup>99</sup> A seniority-based remuneration system rewarded loyalty (on the basis of how long an individual is employee by a company) with the company, and discouraged employees leaving to join new companies as an employee in a new business generally started at the lowest end of the pay table. Until the 1990s, this traditional method of human resource management as well as unique recruitment practice in South Korea remained a constant fixture in Korean society.<sup>100</sup>

# II) Modern Recruitment Practices

In the 1990s, the negatives of the traditional human resource management style in South Korea began to be seen as businesses faced increased competition from international players and were forced to 'weather' the Asian financial crisis. <sup>101</sup> The most prominent feature was a distancing in the employeremployee relationship that saw businesses putting their need for flexibility and efficacy being paramount in their human resource management style. Business became more flexible In a number of ways. The first strategy businesses began to enact was a shift away from offering life-long employment and a move towards short-term employment contracts. Moving away from life-long employment allowed businesses greater flexibility to manage the financials of the business. For example, in the event a financial crisis hit the company and the businesses needed to cut costs then an employer could terminate a short-term employment contract rather than needing to deal with the added expense of firing a long-term employee. In this manner the shift towards short-term employment contracts enhanced the flexibility of business. The second major shift was a move towards performance-based remuneration as oppose to senioritybased remuneration. Performance-based remuneration assisted employers with cultivating motivation as well as innovation within the workplace by rewarding those persons who contributed to the growth within the business. The shift towards performance-based remuneration is seen as a unique turning point in South Korean human resource practice and as a move by Korean firms towards the "global standards. One final change in the HRM style of the 1990s was a move towards specialist knowledge as oppose to generalized knowledge. Hiring persons that already have the specialist knowledge required by a company was seen as a cost-saving measure as well as a means for the company to increase its overall efficiency.<sup>102</sup> Ultimately, these three company policy shifts saw a new employer-employee relationship emerge which in turn altered the way companies recruit new talent into their organisation.

The shift in human resource management style over the 1990s also saw a shift in the way companies undertook recruitment. Firstly, companies began to vary the criteria that needed to be met by new employees. While companies continued to do a considerable portion of their recruitment at

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf
 <sup>99</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf
 <sup>100</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf
 <sup>100</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf
 <sup>101</sup> https://www.koreaexpose.com/imf-economy-south-korea-asian-financial-crisis/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf

Universities during spring and autumn, companies are increasingly expanding their recruitment timetable to all year round recruitment.<sup>103</sup> South Korean businesses believe the more variable recruitment schedule allows them more flexibility to recruit talent when their need is most rather than waiting for the next available recruitment period. A second change in the recruitment practices of Korean businesses was a move towards recruiting individuals with specialized knowledge as oppose to those with generalist knowledge.<sup>104</sup> This change saw Korean companies taking greater interest in applicants with an employment history and demonstrated experience in a specific task. In order to secure the talent required for vacant roles, businesses are also increasingly using third party companies.

Finally, it worth noting a cultural movement known as oemo jisang juui or "look-ism" which has been influencing how businesses are assessing the suitability of job applicants for a particular role. Oemo jisang juui refers to the requirement for job applicants to submit photographs with resumes when applying for a job.<sup>105</sup> The purpose of an applicant submitting a photograph when applying for a job is to allow the employer the ability to see if the applicant has the aesthetic level required by the company to meet its corporate image. This practice is so widespread in South Korea that a recent survey involving over 900 companies in South Korea on the online job found an astonishing 60% of job postings required one.<sup>106</sup> While this practice by western standards is blatantly discriminatory, it is a common practice used throughout South Korea and has even been recognised and encouraged by politicians. The Ministry of Employment and Labour in South Korea is one government body that has encouraged this practice and has used social media to encourage job applicants to "mind their looks" and to consider seeking plastic surgery if required.<sup>107</sup> Other social media posts by the government has encouraged job applicants to "practice smiling in front of the mirror' when preparing for job interviews.<sup>108</sup> The practice of *oemo jisang* juui has extended in recent years to also include placing requirements on job applicants to indicate their age, gender, birth region, marital status, religion and even if they have had been pregnant. While in recent years there has been an increase in public opposition to such discriminatory practices, the unique recruitment practice of "Look-ism" remains a prominent feature in recruitment in South Korea.<sup>109</sup>

# **Marginalised Groups**

Members of marginalised groups in South Korea receive support from the Government albeit with varying degrees of success. Businesses in South Korea are encouraged to recruit persons with disabilities into their organisations under the employment quota scheme. While the employment scheme requires all companies of a particular size are to recruit a certain percentage of persons with disabilities into their companies there is widespread non-compliance. Refugees on the other hand marginal support from the

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf
 <sup>104</sup> Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of*

*Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf <sup>105</sup> Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

government, and where support is given, it is often targeted towards a specific subpopulation of the refugee community (i.e. North Korean refugees).

# I) Persons with Disabilities

Persons with disabilities face difficulties in searching for employment opportunities in South Korea when compared with the general population. Despite a number of government initiatives to promote the inclusion of persons with disabilities into the labour market, businesses in South Korea appear to be hesitant to recruit from this subgroup. According to statistics the employment rate for persons with disabilities is 35.5% that is comparatively lower than the employment rate of 60.4% for the general population. According to reports, households with a disabled person are 2.4x more likely to be living below the poverty line.<sup>110</sup> Fortunately, in recent years the South Korean government has initiated a series of programs to try to combat this issue of stigmatizing in the labour market.

Since the late 1980s and early 1990s, South Korea initiated a series of programs to enhance the number of employment opportunities available to persons with disabilities. The first significant public policy that aimed to improve the employment situation of persons with disabilities was the 'Promotion, etc. of Employment of Disabled Persons Act'.<sup>111</sup> The aim of the act was to increase the number of available job opportunities in the market place for disabled persons. The Act in the most recent version establishes a mandatory employment quota scheme for all public and private companies operating in South Korea that had above 50 staff members. Under the scheme, public companies that met this threshold were required to employ at least 3% of their staff members from persons with disabilities.<sup>112</sup> On the other hand, private companies who met the 50 employees threshold were required to maintain a 2.7% overall staff composition as being persons with disabilities.<sup>113</sup> Companies who failed to meet the mandatory requirements faced significant fines of up to 590,000.00 won for each required persons below the threshold.<sup>114</sup> Early results from the program indicate the employment quota in South Korea led to the creation of 197,000 new jobs within the market place.<sup>115</sup> Despite these positive results, a 2014 report indicated the program has still faced widespread non-compliance by both public and private companies. The report found that approximately 48.5% of public companies fell short of meeting their obligation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> South Korean Government, Act Relating to Employment Promotion, Etc. Of The Handicapped, Law No. 4219, Jan 13, 1990, accessible https://dredf.org/legal-advocacy/international-disability-rights/international-laws/south-korea-act-employment-of-handicapped/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

under the Act.<sup>116</sup> Even the Government's National Assembly was found to be well below the requirement with a mere 1.47% of their staff composition being persons with disabilities. Private companies also appear to be marginally with an average employment rate of persons with disabilities at 2.48%.<sup>117</sup> When companies were surveyed as to why there was such a widespread non-compliance with the quota system the results were surprising. Firstly, despite the widespread promotion and awareness of the rights of disabled persons there appeared to be widespread antipathy towards the new obligations. The Disability Employment Survey noted that 41.1% of employers advised that there need to be a significant attitude change towards disabled employees.<sup>118</sup> Other employers also noted that a number of the disabled applicants seeking job positions failed to have the appropriate job training as well as marketable skills (such as interview, cv writing, etc.) to be hired for the position.<sup>119</sup> In response to calls for amending the situation, the Government has began to expand their focus on improving the employability prospects for persons with disabilities by the establishment of vocational training centers throughout South Korea. The aim of these training centers to enhance the skills required by applicants to secure a job (such as interview training) as well as the job specific expertise required by employers (such as computer literacy). Furthermore, the training centers upon completion of the training courses provide support to persons with disabilities in searching for suitable jobs. The employment training centers have been well received with South Korea, however, there is a call for further strengthening of the vocational training beyond simply generalist training of persons with disabilities. In particular there has been the call for specialized training services at the employment centers. "Specialized training provides systematic vocational education and training, considering individual's characteristics and ability, intended to develop the trainee's own strong points".<sup>120</sup> Ultimately, as the program expands it is hoped that this will not only reduce the level of antipathy by employers towards recruiting persons with disabilities but will also enhance ability of persons with disabilities to secure long-term employment in South Korea.

Depending on the degree of impairment, persons with disabilities generally seek employment through two main avenues. Firstly, persons with disabilities can apply directly to employers to secure employment in the same way the general population secures employment, namely through applying as recent graduates at the start of their career or through responding directly to job postings. As outlined in the preceding paragraph, the second way persons with disabilities apply for jobs in South Korea is through the usage of training centers to secure employment. For individuals who may have impairments that limit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Global Delivery Initiative, "Securing Equal Work Opportunities: Korea's Mandatory Quota Policy and Training to Promote Employment of People wth Disabilities" (April 2017) accessible at:

http://www.globaldeliveryinitiative.org/sites/default/files/case-studies/employment\_for\_people\_with\_disability\_final.pdf at (page 2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Global Delivery Initiative, "Securing Equal Work Opportunities: Korea's Mandatory Quota Policy and Training to Promote Employment of People wth Disabilities" (April 2017) accessible at:

http://www.globaldeliveryinitiative.org/sites/default/files/case-studies/employment\_for\_people\_with\_disability\_final.pdf at (page 2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Global Delivery Initiative, "Securing Equal Work Opportunities: Korea's Mandatory Quota Policy and Training to Promote Employment of People wth Disabilities" (April 2017) accessible at:

http://www.globaldeliveryinitiative.org/sites/default/files/case-studies/employment\_for\_people\_with\_disability\_final.pdf at (page 10).

their ability to access job opportunities (such computer illiteracy, lack of cv writing or interview skills) these employment centers can act as the conduit for accessing employment opportunities in the marketplace. In the end, it is anticipated that as the success of employment/vocational training centers in South Korea continues the number of available job opportunities for persons with disabilities will continue to increase.

# II) Refugee Populations

Despite South Korea agreeing in 2015 to become an UNHCR resettlement company, refugee populations in South Korea continue to face difficulties in securing employment. Persons who arrive in South Korea as asylum seekers will generally fall into two categories, namely, refugees and humanitarian status holders. While anyone is eligible to apply for refugee status in South Korea, the vast majority of those accepted are from North Korea.<sup>121</sup> On the other hand, humanitarian Status holders are given to persons "for whom there are reasonable grounds to believe that his/her life or personal freedom may be egregiously violated".<sup>122</sup> As of April 2017, the collective total of refugees and humanitarian status visa holders in South Korea is 2,009 and equates to an average grant rate of 12.5%.<sup>123</sup> When compared with the global refugee grant average, South Korea is approximately one-third of the worldwide average. The low rates of recognized refugees frustrate an analysis of the effectiveness of refugee recruitment programs, as there are limited resources available to examine this population. Reports that are available, such as those published by Human Rights Watch (HRW), indicate face issues when it comes to postsettlement. According HRW there are significant issues faced by refugees in South Korea when it comes to refugees trying to secure employment due to widespread stigmatization of 'refugees' as well as the fact a large number of refugees in South Korea lack the requisite skills (i.e. computer literacy, language proficiency in Korean and/or English, etc.) to secure employment in the country.<sup>124</sup> Fortunately, the South Korean government has recognised this issue and has enacted legislation to assist refugees (and in particular North Korean refugees) with integration in the labour market.

The Ministry of Unification in South Korea in conjunction with other departments has enacted a series of legislation to enhance the prospect of employment for North Korean refugees.<sup>125</sup> Firstly, there are a number of vocational training programs available for free to North Korean refugees to enhance their skill sets for seeking employment.<sup>126</sup> The Ministry of Labour has developed a job placement program that can be accessed by North Korean refugees seeking new employment opportunities or for those requiring

https://www.libertyinnorthkorea.org/resettlement-challenges/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Jung Hwan-bong, "With two million foreigners, refugees and migrants still on the outs in South Korea" (18 July 2017) on Hankyoreh, accessible at: http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/799216.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Jung Hwan-bong, "With two million foreigners, refugees and migrants still on the outs in South Korea" (18 July 2017) on Hankyoreh, accessible at: http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/799216.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Jung Hwan-bong, "With two million foreigners, refugees and migrants still on the outs in South Korea" (18 July 2017) on Hankyoreh, accessible at: http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/799216.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Human Rights Watch, "World Reports: South Korea" (2017) on Human Rights Watch, accessible at:

https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/south-korea; Liberty in North Korea Organization, "Resettlement Challenge" (unknown publication date) on Liberty in North Korea, accessible at:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Ministry of Unification, *Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees*, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Ministry of Unification, *Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees*, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

general career advice.<sup>127</sup> Next, the Ministry of Unification has developed an Employer subsidies program whereby 50% of the wages for a North Korean refugee will be covered for up to four years.<sup>128</sup> Finally, the Ministry of Unification has also created a resettlement incentives program to promote self-reliance among North Korean refugees.<sup>129</sup> The results of these programs indicate there has been a significant reduction in the unemployment rate of North Korean refugees in recent years from 12.1% in 2011 to 4.8% in 2015.<sup>130</sup> In the end, it is hoped the South Korean government will continue to expand its support programs that have proven a success to other marginalised members of this group who fall outside the North Korean parameters.

#### **Conclusion on South Korea**

In the end, the recruitment practices of persons in South Korea vary significantly depending on if you are a member of the general population, considered a person with a disability, or fall within the scope of a refugee. The recruitment practices of the general population has undergone a rapid change in recent years to encourage a more flexible and dynamic recruitment system that allows businesses to meet the ever-changing demands of the marketplace. In recent times, recruitment of the general population has been for companies to outsource their human resource operations and to offer short-term employment contracts with a performance remuneration policy. The South Korean Government has in recent years tried to encourage recruitment of persons with disabilities through the employment quota scheme and introduction of vocational/employment training centers with varying degrees of success. Despite the widespread leap forward in encouraging greater involvement of disabled persons in the workplace, refugee populations have a narrow and limited range of success. Those refugees of North Korean descent appear to be receiving the bulk of the support from the government that see a range of tactics being utilised to encourage private sector engagement with this population.

#### Malaysia

While Malaysia is the smallest of the economies being examined in this paper, it is the third largest economy in South East Asia with a strong growth potential.<sup>131</sup> In this unique environment, businesses in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ministry of Unification, *Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees*, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Ministry of Unification, *Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees*, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Ministry of Unification, *Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees*, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Ministry of Unification, Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

Malaysia have adopted a unique and multifaceted approach to recruiting employees. Businesses in Malaysia engage in year round recruitment of new talent using a number of different techniques including social media as well as third party recruitment agencies. Marginalised groups in Malaysia face significant difficulties when compared with the general populations

#### **Recruitment Practices in Malaysia**

Recruitment practices in Malaysia have been largely consistent over the past few decades while the country has undergone industrialization. An important feature of Malaysia is that the country is a truly ethnically diverse environment where persons of various backgrounds and skill levels are able to access employment opportunities. Unlike Japan as well as South Korea where there is a strong ethnocentric manner of conducting business, businesses in Malaysia appear to take a diverse approach to bringing in new talent. For the purpose of this discussion, we will first examine how individuals have traditionally engaged with prospective employers to obtain positions. Finally, we will examine in much more detail the number of diverse methods employers in Malaysia are using to bring in new talent.

#### I) Traditional Recruitment Practices

Traditionally, recruitment practices were conducted in a similar manner to most developing states, namely, through job postings in print resources. Prospective employers would advertise that they are seeking a new employee to fill a role that would in turn be responded by applicants. Employers would then review and consider the most suitable candidate that has applied, and subsequently offer that individual the position. One of the negatives of relying heavily on print resources is that it is often expensive for an employer to post a job posting in a newspaper or magazine, and the job advertisement is limited to those who read the print resource. As time has progressed and new technologies have emerged, there has been a shift in the recruitment practices in Malaysia to more cost-effective avenues.

#### II) Modern Recruitment Practices

Businesses in Malaysia engage in a diverse range of recruitment techniques depending on the type of position that a business is seeking to fill. One item that is important to note is that businesses in Malaysia engage in year round recruitment practices for positions at all levels of the business. New entries into the job market, namely recent graduates from domestic and international universities, will initially engage with prospective employers at job fairs as well as through social media. In the case of job fairs, employers seeking new recruits will provide an introduction and overview of their company as well as specifics relating to any vacant roles at their business. Individuals who are interested in those advertised roles would then proceed to submit an application and supporting curriculum vitae. Successful applicants would then be invited to attend an interview with a representative of the company. It is following the interview that an applicant would be notified whether or not they have received a job in the Company. The process for applying for a position via social media is fairly similar with minor differences to the preceding process. In Malaysia, social media posts offer applicants a perfect online job posting board. The most common social media sites used by applicants in Malaysia to identify a job are Facebook, Twitter, and LinkedIn. Through the usage of these sites, individuals are able to identify potential job opportunities as well as market oneself to prospective employers. In this scenario, the online community provides a unique opportunity for persons of the general population to both scout potential job opportunities and be recruited directly from employers.

## **Marginalised Groups**

Marginalised groups in Malaysia face significantly more difficulties in accessing the labour market when compared with the general population. Persons with disabilities is one group where the employment situation has slowly been improving in Malaysia as government support has seen a push in favour of the private and public sector including this group in the labour market. Despite the increasingly positive labour market for persons with disabilities, refugees continue to face difficulties in obtaining lawful employment in Malaysia.

#### I) Persons with Disabilities

Persons with disabilities have traditionally faced discrimination within the labour market in Malaysia. A recent report in the International Referred Research Journal noted that persons with disabilities are often not fully accepted as being part of Malaysia's official labour force. Rather "disabled persons are 'often stereotyped into welfare cases' and thus denied an opportunity to contribute to the country's economy".<sup>132</sup> Since the early 2000s, the Malaysian Government has engaged began to try to address the stigma faced by persons with disabilities and to promote greater inclusion of this group within the labour market through enacting a series of legislation. In particular, two pieces of government policy are seen as improving the employment opportunities for disabled persons in Malaysia: (1) the ratification of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (known as the Convention), and (2) the introduction of the employment quota system. While there still remains a long way to go before persons with disabilities, the government policies are seen as an important step towards altering the perception of recruiting persons with disabilities in Malaysia.

Firstly, the ratification of the Convention saw the Malaysian Government acknowledging the need to promote the protection of disabled persons.<sup>133</sup> The Convention promoted "rights to life, freedom from discrimination, equal recognition before the law, and access to justice, education, employment, and health."<sup>134</sup> Specifically relating to work and employment, the Convention required signatory states to recognize the rights of persons with disabilities to have the same opportunities to work as other members of the general population. Ultimately, the enactment of this legislation is seen as an important step by the Malaysian government to try to combat discrimination against this marginalised group within Malaysia.

Next, Malaysia has enacted an employment quota system similar to those enacted by other jurisdictions. Under the employment scheme, members of the public sector have made efforts to ensure 1% of their operations are composed with staff who are persons with disabilities. The difficulty with this employment scheme is that there lacks "a stringent levy system" to effectively encourage involvement in the scheme.<sup>135</sup>In the end, while the government is trying to enact legislation to promote the inclusion of

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Furuoka et al., "Employment Situation of Person with Disabilities: Case Studies of US, Japan and Malaysia" (Oct 2011) in International Referred Research Journal, at page 7 accessible at: http://www.researchersworld.com/vol2/issue4/Paper\_1.pdf
 <sup>133</sup> UN General Assembly, Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities : resolution / adopted by the General

*Assembly*, 24 January 2007, A/RES/61/106, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/45f973632.html <sup>134</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Malaysia: Disability Rights Treaty Ratification an 'Important Step'' (16 August 2010) on HRW website, accessible at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/08/16/malaysia-disability-rights-treaty-ratification-important-step <sup>135</sup> Furuoka et al., "Employment Situation of Person with Disabilities: Case Studies of US, Japan and Malaysia" (Oct 2011) in *International Referred Research Journal*, accessible at: http://www.researchersworld.com/vol2/issue4/Paper\_1.pdf

persons with disabilities it appears the government is still trying to navigate how draft legislation to produce the desire results.<sup>136</sup>

In the end, while the Malaysian Government is enacted legislation to address employment issues faced by persons with disabilities it will take some time for businesses to change their own perceptions of persons with disabilities and the labour market.

# II) Refugee Population

Despite there being approximately 150,000 refugees and asylum seekers in Malaysia that are registered with the UNHCR, refugees in Malaysia face significant difficulty in securing lawful employment within the country.<sup>137</sup> As a country that is not a signatory to the 1951 Refugee Convention, Malaysia does not offer full work rights to refugees.<sup>138</sup> Due to lack of lawful employment avenues for refugees in Malaysia there is limit research available on the recruitment practices of businesses towards this marginalised groups. Research which has been collected by NGOs operating within the region note that many asylum seekers and refugees are often forces to take employment opportunities 'unofficially' which can lead to adverse consequences. According to Asasikini, a human rights blog that documents the refugee situation in Malaysia, many refugees and asylum seekers are forced to take "dirty, dangerous and difficult jobs that the local population do not wish to undertake, that is made worse by the fact that some employers exploit their dire situation by paying extremely low or no wages at all".<sup>139</sup> Ultimately, until the government sees a shift in their labour policy towards refugees residing within the country it is unlikely that businesses will engage in official recruitment of this marginalised population.

# Conclusion

In the end, Malaysia represents a unique landscape for examining the recruitment practices of businesses. For the general population, businesses engage in a variety of recruitment practices that mirror the diversity of the population including but not limited to the use of social media, job fairs as well as third party recruitment practices. Unfortunately, marginalised groups in Malaysia face greater difficulties in accessing the labour market. Persons with disabilities in recent years have received greater support from the government leading to progressively more positive recruitment practices being undertaken by businesses. On the other hand, refugees face significant difficulties accessing lawful employment in Malaysia.

# Indonesia

As one of the largest countries in the Asia-Pacific region, Indonesia is a dynamic landscape for examining the recruitment practices of businesses with its own unique cultural approaches used by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Furuoka et al., "Employment Situation of Person with Disabilities: Case Studies of US, Japan and Malaysia" (Oct 2011) in *International Referred Research Journal*, accessible at: http://www.researchersworld.com/vol2/issue4/Paper\_1.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Asylum Access, "Malaysia" (2014) accessible at: http://asylumaccess.org/program/malaysia/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> ASASIkini, "The Status of Refugees in Malaysia" (22 March 2017) accessible at:

https://asasikini.wordpress.com/2017/03/22/the-status-of-refugees-in-malaysia/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> ASASIkini, "The Status of Refugees in Malaysia" (22 March 2017) accessible at:

https://asasikini.wordpress.com/2017/03/22/the-status-of-refugees-in-malaysia/

businesses to recruit talent. Members of the general population are recruited into businesses through a range of traditional and modern techniques. Despite the wide range of approaches used to recruit from the general population, business in Indonesia engage in little to no recruitment from marginalised groups such as persons with disabilities or refugee populations.

## **Recruitment Practices in Indonesia**

# I) Traditional Methods of Recruitment

A number of traditional methods of recruitment in Indonesia remain active today. The first traditional method that businesses recruit in Indonesia is through 'word-of-mouth' whereby employers tell about vacancies in their business to persons which in turn is passed on to a prospective employment. The usage of this kind of recruitment technique is often common in rural communities as well as in family businesses. In some limited scenarios, the passing on of an employment opportunity to another person who subsequently applies for the position may result in a 'referral' arrangement being offered to the intermediary persons from the business owner. In the modern day, this method continues to be used albeit less regularly due to the rise of other methods of recruitment in Indonesia. The second traditional method of recruitment that is worth noting is the usage of job postings in print and online resources. Print resources would be posted in signs or in print sources for other individuals to view.<sup>140</sup> Due to the high expenses of submitting a job posting in a newspaper or other print source, this method is often expensive and can only be used by businesses with a certain operation level. As technology has changed though the usage of online job posting boards has increasingly become the preferred method for persons seeking employment. Besides being a more cost-effective way to promote jobs in print form, online job posting boards have the capacity to reach a greater audience than merely those who read the specific print source such as a newspaper, etc.<sup>141</sup>

A discussion of traditional recruitment practices in Indonesia would not be complete without an examination of how businesses often use patronage as a means for recruiting employees into their companies.<sup>142</sup> Patronage is used to describe the method of offering employment to persons on the basis of a relationship to the applicant. In this scenario, the employer may offer the position because of a degree of familiarity or loyalty felt towards and by the applicant. Generally the usage of patronage as a means of recruitment by a business is seen at the managerial level of private and public companies in Indonesia.<sup>143</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

There are some reports that the usage of patronage is decreasing in Indonesia, however, the recruitment practice appears to continue in operation in public sector positions.<sup>144</sup>

### II) Modern Recruitment Practices

In recent times, businesses have slowly begun to expand the techniques used to recruit new employees into companies. Two modern recruitment practices that are increasingly being used by businesses operating within Indonesia are the tendency for many multinational companies to hire workers within Indonesia from other third countries, and also, the tendency to use third party recruitment agencies to outsource a companies recruitment practices. Firstly, large multinational firms in recent year have increasingly hired employees from third party jurisdictions to work in their factories. Controversies have arisen since the late-1990s when it was discovered that a number of businesses operating in Indonesia with this recruitment practice had extremely low working conditions. "In one instance, women in a rural Nike factory (which is a Taiwanese joint venture) were said to be considerably worse off than those who work in other factories – members of the local community referred to the women from Nike as "walking ghosts who work in Satan's factory".<sup>145</sup> As stories such as this have arisen, multination firms have increasingly shied away from this recruitment practice so as to avoid controversies.

Finally, as common in other jurisdictions, businesses in Indonesia are increasingly using third party recruitment companies to meet their human resources needs. One of the main reasons many believe there has been a rise in third party recruitment agencies is due to the dramatic development of the country creating a new demand for highly skilled and specialized talent in the nation. Specifically, "there is a challenge for growing organisations as Indonesia does not produce enough local professionals to meet demand, but at the same time it is not legally easy to hire foreign professional".<sup>146</sup> These competing principles are seen by many as to why there is a highly competitive labour market for skilled professionals in Indonesia. Many businesses feel that using recruiters will allow them to be better equip to source top talent in this competitive job environment.<sup>147</sup> In the end, it is likely the usage of third party recruiters will continue to rise in certain sectors of the economy.<sup>148</sup>

# **Marginalised Groups**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, at page 387, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf Page 387.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Rod Hore and Taufik Arief, "Indonesia: The Next Big Thing in Recruitment" (29 June 2016) accessible at: http://blog.hhmc.com.au/2016/06/indonesia-the-next-big-thing-in-recruitment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Rod Hore and Taufik Arief, "Indonesia: The Next Big Thing in Recruitment" (29 June 2016) accessible at: http://blog.hhmc.com.au/2016/06/indonesia-the-next-big-thing-in-recruitment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Rod Hore and Taufik Arief, "Indonesia: The Next Big Thing in Recruitment" (29 June 2016) accessible at: http://blog.hhmc.com.au/2016/06/indonesia-the-next-big-thing-in-recruitment

Members of marginalised groups in Indonesia face significant difficulties in securing employment. Persons with disabilities have received a low degree of support from the Indonesian Government over the past three decades, with the most notable support being the incorporate of an employment quota system. On the other hand, refugees in Indonesia continue face significant hardship when it comes to securing lawful employment due to Indonesian government's stance towards this marginalised group.

## I) Persons with Disabilities

Businesses in Indonesia have increasingly turned towards hiring persons with disabilities in recent years as the Indonesian Government has placed mandatory requirements on businesses to recruit disabled persons. In particular, the establishment of an employment quota scheme in 1997 has seen the businesses taking on persons with disabilities. Under the employment scheme, companies that have above 100 employees must provide a minimum of 1% of the jobs at their company to persons with disabilities. Despite the mandatory requirement under the scheme, the employment quota scheme is generally regarding as being a limited success in Indonesian society.<sup>149</sup> A government study conducted in 1999 noted that while a number of factories throughout the country had made "special efforts" to hire disabled persons the vast majority of disabled persons in Indonesia continue to be dependent on family and/or are forced to the street due to a lack of employment."<sup>150</sup>

### II) Refugee Populations

Refugees in Indonesia face significant challenges in securing employment despite recent changes in government policy towards asylum seekers and refugees within their regions. While Indonesia is not a signatory to the 1951 Refugee Convention, there has been a slow shift in the governance stance towards refugee populations. In December 2016, the President of Indonesia made a Presidential decree to protect refugees and not to arbitrarily expel from their territory.<sup>151</sup>While this regulation is seen as a step in the right direction, refugees in Indonesia continue are unable to work legally under Indonesian law. Due to the lack of legal avenues for refugees to work in Indonesia, businesses are unable to offer them lawful employment.

#### Conclusion

Indonesia is a country with a diverse range of recruitment practices used by businesses. Members of the general population can be recruited from an array of means including by 'word-of-mouth', job postings, patronage and other techniques. In recent times there has been a rise in businesses using third party recruitment companies to meet their needs. Marginalised groups, such as persons with disabilities

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf referring to Government studies required hiring of disabled, 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Dio Herdiawan Tobing, "Indonesia's refugee policy –not ideal, but a step in the right direction" (5 September 2017) on The Conversation, accessible at: https://theconversation.com/indonesias-refugee-policy-not-ideal-but-a-step-in-the-right-direction-75395

and refugees, unfortunately face significant challenges when looking for employment despite a number of government initiatives.

### **Concluding Remarks**

In the end, businesses throughout the Asia-Pacific region use a variety of recruitment practices to meet their human resource needs. A unique interplay of cultural, socio-political, and economic factors influenced the types of recruitment strategies that are employed by companies. Often times a shift in one or all of these three factors can cause corporates to adopt new techniques to meet emerging challenges. One factor in particular, namely a decline in the available labour pool, has shaken a corporates in the Asia-Pacific region to quickly adapt to new techniques. As strains on the available labour force continues to increase across the Asia-Pacific region, businesses will need not only need to vary their recruitment practices but they will also need to expand their recruitment of marginalised groups. Persons with disabilities appear to be the best positioned in the five regions to fill vacant positions in businesses due to a number government policies such as employment quotas, etc. Refugees on the other hand are less well positioned to fill the vacant positions due to challenges faced by government policies in the region. Despite a lack of government support towards refugee groups, there are NGOs and private partners who are eager to use this largely untapped labour force to meet their business needs.

#### Bibliography

UNHCR. "What is a refugee", accessible at: <www.unrefugees.org/refugee-facts/what-is-a-refugee/ >

International Labour Organization (ILO). *Code of practice on managing disability in the workplace* (October 2001), accessible at: <a href="http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/gb/docs/gb282/pdf/tmemdw-2.pdf">http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/gb/docs/gb282/pdf/tmemdw-2.pdf</a>

International Labour Office, *Managing disability in the workplace* (February 2002), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/documents/publication/wcms\_103324.pdf

International Labour Organization, "Promoting Diversity and Inclusion Through Workplace Adjustments: A Practical Guide", accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/--declaration/documents/publication/wcms\_536630.pdf

Bureau Decisions, "Code of Good Practice For The Employment of People With Disabilities" (June 2005) page 3, accessible at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/pdf/disability/code\_good\_practice\_en.pdf

Denise Jepsen B., Martha Knox-Haly, and Daniel Townsend, "Australian Recruitment Practices: A Literature on current Australian recruitment practices for Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency" (March 2014), accessible at:

https://smartworkplaces.org.au/smartworkplaces/portals/0/reports/4/1\_Australian%20recruitment%20practices %20report.pdf

Sigmar Recruitment, "10 Benefits of RPO (Recruitment Process Outsourcing)" (December 2017), accessible at: https://www.sigmarrecruitment.com/blog/2017/12/10-benefits-of-rpo-recruitment-process-outsourcing

Labour Support discussed in article "Human resource support", accessible at: <a href="https://www.laboursupport.com.au/humanresources">https://www.laboursupport.com.au/humanresources</a>>

Margaret Graziano, "What is RPI-Recruitment Process In-Sourcing" (December 2009), accessible at: https://keenalignment.com/what-is-rpirecruitment-process-insourcing/

Jonny Campbell, "Pros and Cons of RPO: truLondo Live Blog" (February 2011), accessible at: https://www.socialtalent.com/blog/recruitment/pros-and-cons-of-rpo-trulondon-live-blog

Elite HCG, "Elite Talent Scout", (2016) accessible at: http://elitehumancapital.com/divisions/elitetalentscout/

CXC Global, "Insource or Outsource Your Recruitment Function: How About Asking a Different Questions" (2017), accessible at: http://www.cxcglobal.com.au/insource-outsource-recruitment-function-asking-different-question/

"Ethnocentric Approaches to HRM" (January 2018), accessible at: https://www.ukessays.com/essays/humanresources/analysis-of-ethnocentric-approach-to-ihrm.php

Albrecht MH (Ed) (2001), International HRM: managing diversity in the workplace, Oxford: Blackwell

Dowling PJ, Festing M and Engle AD (2008), International Human Resource Management: Managing People in a Multinational Context, London: South Western

Sparrow P. et al (2004) Globalizing Human Resource Management London: Routledge

Dowling PJ, Festing M and Engle AD (2008), International Human Resource Management: Managing People in a Multinational Context, London: South Western

StatisticsTimes.com "Projected GDP Ranking (2016-2020)", accessible at: <a href="http://statisticstimes.com/economy/projected-world-gdp-ranking.php">http://statisticstimes.com/economy/projected-world-gdp-ranking.php</a>

DISCO INC, "Japanese Shinsotsu Recruitment Culture" (2012) accessible at: <http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/SHINSOTSUCulture.pdf>

OECD Database 2010.

Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare statistics (2010) Japan.

Disco Inc, "Traditional Employment Practices in Japan" (2012) accessible at: http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/TraditionalEmployment.pdf

Philip Brasor, "Debating the merits of lifetime employment" (1 November 2014), in Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2014/11/01/national/media-national/debating-merits-lifetimeemployment/#.Wrc6jZNubOQ Kana Inagaki, "Japan Inc shuns seniority in favour of merit-based pay" in Financial Times, accessible at: https://www.ft.com/content/87586772-a600-11e4-abe9-00144feab7de

Unknown Author, "Seniorty pay on its way out?" in Japan Times (4 November 2014), accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2014/11/04/editorials/seniority-pay-on-its-way-out/#.WrdAxZNubOQ

Mariko Oi, "Japan seeks alternatives to its pay system" (22 March 2016) in BBC News, accessible at: http://www.bbc.com/news/35868599

The Japan Institute for Labour Policy and Training, "Chapter 5: Japanese Companies and Employment" in Labour Situation in Japan and Analysis: Detailed Exposition 2009/2010, accessible at: http://www.jil.go.jp/english/lsj/detailed/2009-2010/chapter5.pdf

Harald Conrad, "Seniority to Performance Principle – The Evolution of Pay Practices in Japanese Firms since the 1990s" (2010) in *Social Science Japan Journal*, accessible at: http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/93598/1/Harald%20Conrad%2C%20From%20Seniority%20to%20Performance%20P rinciple.pdf

Chris Joseph, "The Effects of Merit-Based Promotion Vs. Seniority" (2018) accessible at: http://smallbusiness.chron.com/effects-meritbased-promotion-vs-seniority-11565.html

Shoko Oda and Isabel Reynolds "Tokyo has more than two job openings for every applicant" (16 March 2017) in Bloomberg, accessible at:

https://www.google.com.au/search?q=Tokyo+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80% 9D&oq=Tokyo+has+more+than+two+job+openings+for+every+applicant%E2%80%9D&aqs=chrome..69i57.295j0j9 &sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8

Chris Burgess, "Students choose failure over uncertainty" (2011) in Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/community/2011/04/19/issues/students-choose-failure-over-uncertainty/#.WrdHI5NubOQ

Disco Inc, "Recent Recruitment Trends in Japan" (2012) accessible at: http://www.disc.co.jp/en/resource/pdf/RecruitmentTrendsJapan.pdf

The Japan News/ANN, "Japanese convenience stores hire foreign to tackle labor shortages" (28 August 2017) in The Jakarta Post accessible at: http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/08/28/japanese-convenience-stores-hire-foreigners-to-tackle-labor-shortage.html

Kazuaki Nagata, "Firms go abroad by hiring foreign students here" (26 February 2013) in The Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2013/02/26/reference/firms-go-abroad-by-hiring-foreign-students-here/#.WrdJe5NubOQ

Kyodo, "Top Companies move to hire more foreign employees" (1 May 2016) in Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2016/05/01/business/top-companies-move-hire-foreigners/#.WrdKcpNubOQ

Sam Nussey and Ritsuko Shimizu, "Labor shortage a stress test for Japan's 24/7 convenience stores" on Reuters.com accessible at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-economy-labour-convenience-anal/labor-shortage-a-stress-test-for-japans-24-7-convenience-stores-idUSKBN17Q2FR

Robin Harding, "Japan opens door to temporary foreign workers" (14 September 2016) in Financial Times, accessible at: https://www.ft.com/content/21a5aef8-7a4d-11e6-b837-eb4b4333ee43

Yasui Takayuki, "The Diversity Deficit: How Japanese Corporate Recruitment Has Failed to Move with the Times" (24 April 2012) in Nippon.com, accessible at: https://www.nippon.com/en/column/l00014/

Unknown Author, "Temp workers: Helping or hurting Japan's future?" (4 August 2015) in Japan Today, accessible at: https://japantoday.com/category/features/opinions/temp-workers-helping-or-hurting-japans-future

The Statistics Portal, "Sales value of the temporary staffing service market in Japan from fiscal 2010 to 2017 (in trillion Japanese yen) (2018) accessible at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/797548/japan-temporary-staffing-service-market-size/

Disability Information Resources, "An Overview of the Impact of Employment Quota System in Japan" (1998) in *Asia Pacific Disbaility Rehabilitation Journal, vol. 9*, accessible at: http://www.dinf.ne.jp/doc/english/asia/resource/apdrj/z13jo0100/z13jo0106.html

Shusaku Yasui, "Employment Quota System in Japan" (January 1995), accessible at: https://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com.au/&httpsredir=1&a rticle=1082&context=gladnetcollect

Accessible Japan, "Employment for the Disabled on the Rise in Japan" (2018) in Accessible Japan, accessible at: https://www.accessible-japan.com/employment-for-the-disabled-on-the-rise-in-japan/

Ryosuke Matsui, "Employment Measures for Persons with Disabilities" (2008) in Asia-Pacific Human Rights Information Center, accessible at: https://www.hurights.or.jp/archives/focus/section2/2008/12/employmentmeasures-for-persons-with-disabilities-in-japan.html

Yuko Mori and Norihito Sakamoto, "Economic consequences of employment quota system for disabled people: Evidence from a regression discontinuity design in Japan" (2017) in Journal of the Japanese and International Economies. Accessible at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0889158317300035

Aliasis, "Cultural Differences Between USA and Japan" (28 September 2013) accessible at: https://owlcation.com/social-sciences/Cultural-Differences-Between-the-US-and-Japan

Annette Ekin, "Lives in limbo: Why Japan accepts so few refugees" (20 June 2017) in Al Jazeera, accessible at: https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/06/lives-limbo-japan-accepts-refugees-170608122312650.html

Unknown author, "Japan focus refugee screening system on those who want protection not employment" (12 January 2018) in South China Morning Post, accessible at: http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/2127925/japan-focus-refugee-screening-system-those-who-want-protection

Robin Harding, "Japan accepted 28 refugees in 2016" (13 February 2017) in Financial Times, accessible at: https://www.ft.com/content/528f996e-f1b4-11e6-8758-6876151821a6

David McNeill, "Japan Revels in Its Refusal of Refuge" (8 March 2018) in News Deeply, accessible at: https://www.newsdeeply.com/refugees/articles/2018/03/08/japan-revels-in-its-refusal-of-refuge

Satoko Horii, "Japanese Civil Society Groups are helping support refugee entrepreneurs, despite government reluctance" in The Conversation, accessible at: https://theconversation.com/japanese-civil-society-groups-are-helping-support-refugee-entrepreneurs-despite-government-reluctance-69232

Supriya Singh, "Uniqlo opens its doors to job-seeking asylum-seekers at home and abroad" (4 January 2018) in The Japan Times, accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/01/04/national/social-issues/uniqlo-opens-doors-job-seeking-asylum-seekers-home-abroad/#.Wrdd4pNubOQ

Uniqlo, "Support for Refugees" (30 May 2017) accessible at: http://www.fastretailing.com/eng/sustainability/community/refugeesupport.html UNHCR, "Japanese clothing chain UNIWLO employs refugees in its store" (27 November 2015) at WGSN, accessible at: http://www.unhcr.org/withrefugees/map-location/japanese-clothing-chain-uniqlo-employs-refugees-stores/?mpfy-pin=973

Soo Im Lee, "The Cultural Exclusiveness of Ethnocentrism: Japan's Treatment fo Foreign Residents" (2004) accessible at:

http://www.biz.ryukoku.ac.jp/~lee/seminar/seminar2004/review/the\_cultural\_exclusiveness\_of\_ethnocentrism.h tm

Workin' Asia, "The Management Style in Thailand" (2018) in Workin' Asia, accessible at: http://www.workinasia.net/resources/the-management-style-in-thailand--66.html

Robert Virasin, "Thai Employment Contracts" (16 January 2015) in Siam Legal, accessible at: https://www.siam-legal.com/thailand-law/thai-employment-contracts/

Unknown Author, "People with Disabilities in Thailand" (2018) accessible at: https://www.angloinfo.com/how-to/thailand/healthcare/people-with-disabilities

Japan International Cooperation Agency Planning and Evaluation Department, "Country Profile on Disabilities: Kingdom of Thailand" (March 2002) accessible at: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/DISABILITY/Resources/Regions/East-Asia-Pacific/JICA\_Thailand.1.pdf

OHCHR Report, "Information on Disability Issues by Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities" (30 June 2016) accessible at:

http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Disability/StudyEqualityAndNonDiscrimination/States/Thailand.pdf

International Labour Organization, "Inclusion of People with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009) accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf

United Nations ESCAP "Disability at a Glance 2015" (2016), accessible at: http://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/SDD%20Disability%20Glance%202015\_Final.pdf

Reuters, "Japan accepts three refugees in first half of 2017, despite record number of asylum seekers" (4 October 2017) accessible at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/10/04/national/japan-accepts-3-refugees-first-half-2017-despite-record-number-asylum-seekers/#.WrhF6JNubOQ

International Labour Organisation, "Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Thailand" (July 2009), accessible at: http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---ifp\_skills/documents/publication/wcms\_112307.pdf

Asylum Access, "Thailand" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: Asylumaccess.org/program/Thailand

Asylum Access, "Urban Refugees in Bangkok" (2014) in Asylum Access Website, accessible at: asylumaccess.org/urban-refugees-bangkok/

Emerging Markets Consulting, "Research into Refugees' Employment and Income Generation Opportunities in Thailand and Myanmar" (January 2015), accessible at: http://themimu.info/sites/themimu.info/files/documents/Report\_Refugees\_Employment\_and\_Income\_Generatio n\_Opportunities\_in\_Thailand\_and\_Myanmar\_HI\_2014.pdf

Interactive Associates: Thailand Legal & Accounting Solutions, "Employment of Disabled Persons" (2018).

Handicap International – Humanity & Inclusion, "Refugees in Thailand" (7 February 2017) on relief web, accessible at: https://reliefweb.int/report/thailand/refugees-thailand

Hooyeon Kim, "South Korea's Economy Set to Expand 3% in 2018, Government Says" (27 December 2017) accessible on Blomberg.com at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-27/south-korea-s-economy-set-to-expand-3-in-2018-government-says

Statistics Times, "List of Asian countries by GDP" (21 February 2017) accessible at: http://statisticstimes.com/economy/asian-countries-by-gdp.php

Eun-Suk Lee and Seongsu Kim, "Best Practices and Performance-Based HR System in Korea" (June 2006) in *Seoul Journal of Business* (2006), accessible at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5548/cab03d637e0d07f5ddce0a3e3561d49cd4f7.pdf

Isabella Steger, "After 20 years of studying and exams, South Korea's smartest graduates struggle to find a job" (17 October 2016) on Quartz, accessible at: https://qz.com/805909/after-20-years-of-studying-and-exams-even-south-koreas-smartest-graduates-are-struggling-to-find-a-job/

Gary S. Fields, "The Employment Problem in Korea" (2000) accessible at: https://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com.au/&httpsredir=1&a rticle=2116&context=articles Steven Borowiec, "IMF 20 Years On: S. Korea's Never-ending Crisis" (29 December 2017) accessible at: https://www.koreaexpose.com/imf-economy-south-korea-asian-financial-crisis/

Matt Stiles, "In South Korea's hypercompetitive job market, it helps to be attractive" (13 June 2017) in Los Angeles Times, accessible at: http://www.latimes.com/world/asia/la-fg-south-korea-image-2017-story.html

Seong-Gyu Lee, "Disability and Employment in South Korea" (1997) as thesis, accessible at: http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/2478/1/U615427.pdf

South Korea Human Rights Monitor, "An Unfulfilled Promise: The Employment Promotion of Disabled Persons Act" (2014) on website accessible at: http://www.humanrightskorea.org/2015/unfulfilled-promise-employment-promotion-disabled-persons-act/

South Korean Government, Act Relating to Employment Promotion, Etc. Of The Handicapped, Law No. 4219, Jan 13, 1990, accessible https://dredf.org/legal-advocacy/international-disability-rights/international-laws/south-korea-act-employment-of-handicapped/

Global Delivery Initiative, "Securing Equal Work Opportunities: Korea's Mandatory Quota Policy and Training to Promote Employment of People wth Disabilities" (April 2017) accessible at: http://www.globaldeliveryinitiative.org/sites/default/files/casestudies/employment\_for\_people\_with\_disability\_final.pdf

Jung Hwan-bong, "With two million foreigners, refugees and migrants still on the outs in South Korea" (18 July 2017) on Hankyoreh, accessible at: http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/799216.html

Human Rights Watch, "World Reports: South Korea" (2017) on Human Rights Watch, accessible at: https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/south-korea

Liberty in North Korea Organization, "Resettlement Challenge" (unknown publication date) on Liberty in North Korea, accessible at: https://www.libertyinnorthkorea.org/resettlement-challenges/

Ministry of Unification, Manual for the Resettlement Support of North Korean Refugees, (unknown publication date) accessible at: http://www.nkeconwatch.com/nk-uploads/Manual-for-the-Resettlement-Support-for-North-Korean-Refugees.pdf

Furuoka et al., "Employment Situation of Person with Disabilities: Case Studies of US, Japan and Malaysia" (Oct 2011) in *International Referred Research Journal*, accessible at: http://www.researchersworld.com/vol2/issue4/Paper\_1.pdf

UN General Assembly, *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities : resolution / adopted by the General Assembly*, 24 January 2007, A/RES/61/106, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/45f973632.html

Human Rights Watch, "Malaysia: Disability Rights Treaty Ratification an 'Important Step'" (16 August 2010) on HRW website, accessible at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/08/16/malaysia-disability-rights-treaty-ratification-important-step

UN General Assembly, *Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees*, 28 July 1951, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 189, p. 137, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3be01b964.html

Lynne Bennington and Ahmad D. Habir, "Human resource management in Indonesia" (2003) in *Human Resource Management Review* 13, accessible at: http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.621.168&rep=rep1&type=pdf

Rod Hore and Taufik Arief, "Indonesia: The Next Big Thing in Recruitment" (29 June 2016) accessible at: http://blog.hhmc.com.au/2016/06/indonesia-the-next-big-thing-in-recruitment

Dio Herdiawan Tobing, "Indonesia's refugee policy –not ideal, but a step in the right direction" (5 September 2017) on The Conversation, accessible at: https://theconversation.com/indonesias-refugee-policy-not-ideal-but-a-step-in-the-right-direction-75395

Al Jazeera video, "Refugee detention centres overcrowded in Indonesia" (15 February 2018) on Youtube, accessible at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lit5D66l9Ak

University of Nottingham, Kohila Palanisamy, "Graduate job market in Malaysia" (7 Aug 2014) on youtube, accessible at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3Z0t6dsOg\_k

Meaghan Powell, "Human resource management practices in Japan: Are they really changing?" (2016) in *Merici* vol 2, accessible at: http://press-files.anu.edu.au/downloads/press/n2328/pdf/ch09.pdf

Rolando Y. Wee, "The Economies of Southeast Asia Nations" (25 April 2017) on worldatlas.com, accessible at: https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/the-economy-of-the-southeast-asian-nations.html